

Det här verket är upphovrättskyddat enligt *Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk*. Det har digitaliserats med stöd av Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, för forskningsändamål, och får inte spridas vidare till allmänheten utan upphovsrättsinehavarens medgivande.

Alla tryckta texter är OCR-tolkade till maskinläsbar text. Det betyder att du kan söka och kopiera texten från dokumentet. Vissa äldre dokument med dåligt tryck kan vara svåra att OCR-tolka korrekt vilket medför att den OCR-tolkade texten kan innehålla fel och därför bör man visuellt jämföra med verkets bilder för att avgöra vad som är riktigt.

This work is protected by Swedish Copyright Law (*Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk)*. It has been digitized with support of Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, for scientific purpose, and may no be dissiminated to the public without consent of the copyright holder.

All printed texts have been OCR-processed and converted to machine readable text. This means that you can search and copy text from the document. Some early printed books are hard to OCR-process correctly and the text may contain errors, so one should always visually compare it with the images to determine what is correct.



GÖTEBORGS UNIVERSITET göteborgs universitetsbibliotek

# Optic Atrophy in Compression of the Chiasm

A Funduscopic Study of the Human Retinal Nerve Fibre Layer

By Mats Lundström

Göteborg 1977



# Optic Atrophy in Compression of the Chiasm

A Funduscopic Study of the Human Retinal Nerve Fibre Layer

## AKADEMISK AVHANDLING

som, för vinnande av medicine doktorsgrad, med vederbörligt tillstånd av Medicinska Fakulteten vid Universitetet i Göteborg, kommer att offentligen försvaras i Anatomiska Institutionens föreläsningssal, Medicinaregatan 3, Göteborg torsdagen den 2 juni 1977, kl. 9 f.m.

Av

Mats Lundström Med. lic.

Göteborg 1977

From the Department of Ophthalmology University of Göteborg Sahlgren's Hospital S-413 45 Göteborg, Sweden

+

# Optic Atrophy in Compression of the Chiasm

A Funduscopic Study of the Human Retinal Nerve Fibre Layer

By Mats Lundström

Göteborg 1977

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- Lundström M. & Frisén L. (1975) Evolution of descending optic atrophy. A case report. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 53: 738-746.
- II. Lundström M. & Frisén L. (1976) Atrophy of optic nerve fibres in compression of the chiasm. Degree and distribution of ophthalmoscopic changes. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 54: 623-640.
- III. Lundström M. & Frisén L. (1977) Atrophy of optic nerve fibres in compression of the chiasm. Prognostic implications. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 55 (in press).
- IV. Lundström M. (1977) Atrophy of optic nerve fibres in compression of the chiasm. Observer variation in assessment of atrophy. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 55 (in press).

## CONTENTS

| 5  | INTRODUCTION                                       |  |  |
|----|--|--|--|
| 6  | AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDY                          |  |  |
| 6  | SURVEY OF THE LITERATURE                           |  |  |
| 6  | OPTIC ATROPHY                                      |  |  |
| 7  | Clinical signs of optic atrophy                    |  |  |
| 8  | Optic disc pallor in compression of the chiasm     |  |  |
| 11 | ANATOMY OF THE HUMAN RETINAL NERVE FIBRE LAYER     |  |  |
| 11 | Microscopy   |  |  |
| 17 | Funduscopic appearance                             |  |  |
| 19 | METHODS IN CLINICAL EXAMINATION OF THE NERVE FIBRE |  |  |
|    | LAYER  |  |  |
| 19 | Ophthalmoscopy                                     |  |  |
| 20 | Fundus photography                                 |  |  |
| 23 | FUNDUSCOPIC APPEARANCE OF NERVE FIBRE ABNORMALI-   |  |  |
|    | TIES   |  |  |
| 23 | Excessive prominence                               |  |  |
| 23 | Atrophy  |  |  |
| 24 | Nerve fibre defects in various diseases            |  |  |
| 28 | Correlation with visual deficits                   |  |  |
| 29 | NERVE FIBRE ABNORMALITIES IN COMPRESSION OF THE    |  |  |
|    | CHIASM   |  |  |
| 30 | VISUAL FIELD DEFECTS IN COMPRESSION OF THE CHIASM  |  |  |
| 31 | Spectrum of field defects                          |  |  |
| 31 | Visual field examination techniques                |  |  |
| 33 | PRESENT INVESTIGATION                              |  |  |
| 33 | PATIENTS   |  |  |
| 34 | METHODS  |  |  |
| 37 | RESULTS AND DISCUSSION                             |  |  |
| 42 | GENERAL SUMMARY                                    |  |  |
| 44 | ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS                                   |  |  |
| 45 | REFERENCES   |  |  |

#### INTRODUCTION

Optic atrophy signifies irreversible wasting of optic nerve axons. Optic atrophy is not a disease but a morphologic sequel of disease. It may be caused by lesions affecting the eye, the optic nerves, the optic chiasm, the optic tracts, the lateral geniculate bodies, and sometimes also the suprageniculate visual pathways. Clinical signs of optic atrophy are ophthalmoscopic abnormalities of colour and structure of the optic nerve head as well as permanently defective function of the eye. Objective diagnosis of optic atrophy is largely based on pallor of the optic disc. Important diagnostic and prognostic considerations very often must be based on the appearance of the optic disc. However, the evaluation of optic disc colour by ophthalmoscopy is notoriously difficult.

It has been known for more than 60 years that it is possible to observe bundles of nerve fibres in the retina by ophthalmoscopy in red-free light (Vogt, 1913). Because of the convergence of nerve fibres towards the optic disc, prominence of nerve fibre bundles increases centripetally in the fundus, and is maximal in the peripapillary area. Recently, it has been shown that loss of axons can be more accurately evaluated from the ophthalmoscopic appearance of the peripapillary nerve fibre layer than from the appearance of the optic disc. These defects in the peripapillary retinal nerve fibre layer have been described in several diseases, e.g. glaucoma (Hoyt et al., 1973) and multiple sclerosis (Frisén & Hoyt, 1974).

Chiasmal lesions may be associated with optic disc pallor due to descending degeneration of optic nerve fibres. In patients with compression of the chiasm due to chromophobe adenoma, for instance, the incidence of disc pallor ranges between 49 and 72 per cent, according to the literature. It is reasonable to assume that changes in the retinal nerve fibre layer also occur in these patients. Very little is known in this regard. It is possible that the retinal nerve fibre layer may convey more accurate information about anatomical damage than the optic disc. If so, the possibilities to predict visual recovery after surgical decompression may be improved.

#### AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDY

- To investigate the occurrence and appearance of retinal nerve fibre layer defects in patients with varying degrees of chiasmal compression due to chromophobe adenoma.
- To analyse the relationship between the functional defect and a visible nerve fibre layer defect in patients with partial recovery from chiasmal lesions.
- 3. To analyse possible prognostic implications in preoperative patients with active chiasmal compression.

### SURVEY OF THE LITERATURE

## OPTIC ATROPHY

General considerations.

Optic atrophy indicates irreversible wasting of the optic nerve. The histopathologic characteristics are loss of axons and shrinkage of supporting tissue. These pathological changes of the optic nerve reflect degeneration of nerve fibres in the anterior visual system (the retino-geniculate pathway). On rare occasions, such a degeneration also occurs in cases with suprageniculate lesions, so-called trans-synaptic degeneration (van Buren, 1963a). Optic atrophy is not a disease but a morphologic sequel of a spectrum of diseases and sites of lesions (Walsh & Hoyt, 1969).

Optic atrophy may be caused by any process that is capable of destroying axons. Once initiated, degeneration comprises the entire axon, its geniculate connections, and its ganglion cell body in the retina. Thus, an interruption of axons in the optic chiasm will produce a descending (retrograde) degeneration including the ganglion cell bodies, and an ascending (wallerian) degeneration including the synaptic terminals in the lateral geniculate body. In ascending degeneration, the nerve fibres distal to the lesion disintegrate and disappear at a rate proportional to their diameter. This has been clearly shown in experimental studies in squirrel monkeys by Anderson (1973). Retinal nerve fibres were destroyed by photocoagulation in a ring surrounding the optic disc. In large optic nerve fibres signs of ascending degeneration were seen already after four days. After two weeks signs of degeneration were seen also in nerve fibres of small diameters. The axonal breakdown was followed by a collapse of glial tissue and myelin sheaths.

Descending degeneration started between four and five weeks after an experimental lesion of the squirrel monkey optic nerve at the apex of the orbit (Anderson, 1973). Six weeks after injury, degeneration comprised almost all axons in the optic nerve. The mitochondria of the axons were condensed and aggregated together with crinkled lipoprotein membranes. By eight weeks, most of the axons with myelin sheaths were entirely disintegrated. Later, a slowly decreasing amount of myelin debris was found. The optic nerve decreased in diameter. Longitudinal columns of astrocytes replaced the axon bundles. In the optic disc, astrocytes invaded the spaces previously occupied by bundles of nerve fibres. Spielmever (1906) is credited with the discovery of this type of astrocyte proliferation in optic atrophy. It is usually called columnar gliosis or columnar atrophy. Another kind of optic atrophy, cavernous atrophy, lacks the glial proliferation. Instead a mucoid degeneration of glial tissue occurs, and clear pools of watery material are formed within the spaces previously occupied by axons. Cavernous atrophy is common in cases with a longstanding optic nerve ischemia. It was first described in glaucoma (Schnabel, 1892).

Clinical signs of optic atrophy.

Clinical signs of optic atrophy include (1) ophthalmoscopic abnormalities of colour and structure of the optic nerve head, and (2) permanently defective function of the eye (Walsh & Hoyt, 1969).

Ophthalmoscopic diagnosis of optic atrophy is largely based on pallor of the optic disc. It is generally believed that pallor derives from glial proliferation, and/or from reduced blood flow. The functional consequences of atrophy form a wide spectrum as exemplified by reduced visual acuity, colour vision defects, and visual field defects.

Every ophthalmologist now and then sees a patient with an obviously pale optic disc but seemingly normal function. According to Mooney (1964), this may be explained by a scattered distribution of damaged axons, which is extraordinarily difficult to record with presently available clinical tools. It has also been suggested that a pale optic disc is compatible with a normal optic nerve (Duke-Elder, 1971), but histopathological confirmation is scarce. Conversely, funduscopy in patients with irreversibly defective function of long standing may disclose a completely normal disc colour. Evaluation of optic disc colour is notoriously difficult. The difficulties comprise evaluation, recording, and longitudinal study of disc colour. Mooney (1964) suggested three grades of pallor where

(1) the pallor is slight but definite,

(2) pallor is more marked but not absolute, and

(3) the disc is pure white.

Other graduations have also been proposed, but will not be discussed here. Walsh & Hoyt (1969) considered funduscopic grading of pallor as a measure of atrophy of little practical value.

The optic disc colour has also been evaluated by photographic methods (Schwartz et al., 1973) and by colorimetric measurements (Berkowitz & Balter, 1970). The value of such methods is limited by the fact that the disc rarely has a uniform colour.

The optic disc colour is not the only factor that has been used to assess atrophy. Kestenbaum (1946) introduced a capillary counting test. According to him, the average number of small vessels passing over the disc margin in normal eyes is about ten. In descending optic atrophy the number of small vessels is reduced to seven or six or even less (Kestenbaum, 1946).

Optic disc pallor in compression of the chiasm.

Pallor of the optic disc is a common sign in compression of the chiasm. The term compression implies primarily mechanical displacement and deformation of the chiasm. The ultimate cause of anatomical damage is not known and several alternative explanations are conceivable. The effects of mechanical deformation and compression on intraneural microcirculation, axonal flow, myelin sheaths, and supporting tissue are incompletely known (Frisén et al., 1976). Some authors favour the tension hypothesis, which implies that traction in the nerve fibres is the actual cause of axonal death (Fisher, 1913; Fleischer, 1914; O'Connell, 1973). According to O'Connell (1973) the non-crossing fibres in the chiasm are lax compared with the crossing fibres. Therefore, the tension will be greatest in the crossing fibres in the median plane of the chiasm in spite of variations in the exact size, shape and position of the tumour dome.

8

Pressure combined with tension and strangulation of the crossing fibres has also been proposed (Walker & Cushing, 1918). Another possible cause is ischemia due to strangulation of the supplying vessels (Hughes, 1958; Dawson, 1958). The fact that the central portion of the chiasm derives its blood supply solely from an inferior group of vessels from the circle of Willis has made the ischemia theory attractive (Bergland & Ray, 1969). François et al. (1958), however, believe that ischemia arises at a capillary level within the tissue due to compression from the outside and not from pressure on individual vessels. Irrespective of the actual cause of damage, a considerable displacement and deformation of the optic chiasm usually occurs with pituitary tumours. Therefore, the term compression will be used in this study.

The incidence of optic disc pallor in patients with pituitary tumours is indeed varying in the literature (Table I).

#### Table I.

Incidence of optic disc pallor in pituitary tumours as reported in the literature.

| <u>Author(s)</u>              | <u>Diagnosis</u>    | <u>No. of</u><br>cases | Disc pallor,<br>per cent of<br>cases |
|-------------------------------|---------------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Hirsch 1921                   | Pituitary tumour    | 45                     | 89                                   |
| Braunstein 1925               | Pituitary tumour    | 73                     | 56                                   |
| Fischer 1935                  | Pituitary tumour    | 59                     | 89                                   |
| Hartmann & Guillaumat<br>1938 | Pituitary adenoma   | 50                     | 54                                   |
| Bakay 1950                    | Chromophobe adenoma | 232                    | 72                                   |
| Chamlin et al. 1955           | Chromophobe adenoma | 109                    | 61.5                                 |
| Lyle & Clover 1961            | Pituitary adenoma   | 100                    | 56                                   |
| Nover 1962                    | Pituitary adenoma   | 100                    | 54                                   |
| Clarke et al. 1963            | Chromophobe adenoma | 75                     | 49                                   |
| Wilson & Falconer 1968        | Chromophobe adenoma | 50                     | 56                                   |
| Hollenhorst & Younge<br>1976  | Pituitary adenoma   | 1000                   | 34                                   |

Examination methods and surgical techniques have changed considerably since the earliest report, and therefore only reports published in 1920 or later have been included. Excellent surveys of the earlier literature have been given by Wilbrand & Saenger (1915) and von Hippel (1923). The variations in incidence is not surprising with regard to the difficulties in evaluating the optic disc colour as detailed above. Chamlin et al. (1955) reported a great variation in assessment of atrophy between different experienced observers. Thus, in several cases, some observers were quite sure that the appearance of the disc represented optic atrophy, while other observers thought that the colour of the discs was within normal limits. Other factors than observer variation also influence the incidence of atrophy. An early diagnosis, for instance, will result in a low incidence.

Some authors have claimed that there are characteristic features in optic atrophy due to compression by tumour. Such features are a pronounced temporal pallor (Behr, 1931; Vogelsang, 1933; Hirsch, 1949), a yellowish tint of the disc colour (Holloway, 1931) or an excavated optic disc (Gutmann, 1929; Thiel, 1933). Huber (1971) stated that a uniform pallor of the entire disc is the most frequent variant.

De Martel et al. (1931) suggested that the early pallor in chiasmal compression may be caused by vascular compression instead of degeneration. Another hypothesis was presented by Schreiber (1933), who suggested that early pallor was due to axonal swelling. Schreiber thought that this could explain the reversible pallor sometimes reported in chiasmal compression. None of these ideas have been supported by objective evidence.

Optic disc pallor becomes increasingly frequent the longer the history of visual failure, but it may be present also in cases with a short history (Wilson & Falconer, 1968). In cases with unknown duration of visual failure a marked degree of disc pallor indicates a longstanding process (Chamlin et al., 1955).

Disc pallor is a sign of poor prognosis with regard to visual function (Kayan & Earl, 1975). However, after a successful surgical decompression the visual function may improve also in cases with disc pallor (Hirsch, 1930). Paradoxically, a considerable postoperative recovery of vision may occur even in patients with increasing disc pallor (Hirsch & Hamlin, 1954; Kayan & Earl, 1975).

10

#### Concluding remarks.

Previously described ophthalmoscopic signs of optic nerve fibre atrophy in patients with chiasmal compression have largely been limited to various grades of optic disc pallor. However, for several reasons disc pallor is an unreliable sign of optic atrophy. The paleness is probably not directly due to loss of axons. Circulatory changes in the optic disc or a reorganization of the glial matrix have been suggested to explain the paleness. The time interval between axonal damage and debut of disc pallor is also incompletely known. Disc colour is notoriously difficult to evaluate by ophthalmoscopy. A considerable observer variation has been reported. Epipapillary membranes (Foos & Roth, 1972; Jerndal, 1976) as well as variations in optic disc topography influence evaluation of the colour. Furthermore, nuclear sclerosis and poor illumination tend to give a false impression of "normal" colour. In patients with compression of the chiasm due to pituitary adenoma, several reports describe simultaneous evolution of disc pallor and recovery of visual function.

Recently, changes in the retinal nerve fibre pattern have been described in various diseases affecting the anterior visual pathways. These ophthalmoscopically visible defects in the nerve fibre layer have been correlated to visual field defects. Such nerve fibre layer changes may be more sensitive and more reliable indicators of nerve fibre atrophy than disc pallor in patients with optic atrophy due to chiasmal compression. A review of the present knowledge of the retinal nerve fibre layer is therefore motivated.

#### ANATOMY OF THE HUMAN RETINAL NERVE FIBRE LAYER

#### Microscopy.

<u>History</u>. The retinal nerve fibres are the axons of the retinal ganglion cells. These axons converge towards the optic disc and form the nerve fibre layer, which occupies the most vitreal layer of the retina. The radial arrangement of the retinal nerve fibres was first described in 1836 by Wallace, who also described the arcuate course of nerve fibres above and below the macula. These observations were later confirmed by others (Michaelis, 1842; Bowman, 1849; Kölliker, 1854). Michaelis (1842) found that the nerve fibres between the optic disc and the macula had a straight course and formed a very thin layer. Michaelis also observed that the arcuate fibres outside the macula ended in a line of demarcation (the so-called raphe) which they never crossed. More temporally the raphe disappeared, permitting partial intermingling of the upper and lower arcuate fibres. Still more temporally the fibres had a radial course. Kölliker (1854) found that the nerve fibres were arranged in bundles and that there was an exchange of nerve fibres between adjacent bundles. Michel (1874) managed to separate the nerve fibre layer from the rest of the retina by careful dissection and showed that there were spaces between the nerve fibre bundles. These spaces were broader in the periphery, and Schwalbe (1874) pointed out that these interspaces were occupied by processes from a special type of glial cells (Müller cells).

Dogiel (1891) stained the nerve fibre layer with methylene blue and found thin nerve fibres in the macular region and also some arcuate fibres overlapping the raphe.

These early observations were corroborated by others during the following period. Additional important contributions to our knowledge of the anatomy of the retinal nerve fibre layer have not been made until the last two or three decades, however. These modern contributions will be reviewed below.

<u>Topography of the nerve fibre layer.</u> Close to the disc border, the axons are arranged in a radial direction. Also in the nasal <u>peripapillary</u> retina the axons have an approximately radial course (Fig. 1). In the temporal peripapillary retina only axons from the nasal edge of the macula run directly to the disc. Fibres from other parts of the macula take an arcuate course. Thus, all macular fibres occupy an oval area, forming the papillomacular bundle. Hoyt & Tudor (1963) showed with degeneration studies in primates that axons arising from the retina between the macula and the optic disc passed directly to the disc on its temporal side. All other nerve fibres from areas situated temporally to the optic disc have an arcuate course. These arcuate fibres are especially prominent around the large temporal vessels where they form an upper and a lower arcuate bundle (Fig. 1).

The temporal raphe is about three to four mm long (Vrabec, 1966). The raphe is not a true anatomical dividing line between upper and lower arcuate fibres (Michel, 1874; Dogiel, 1891; Ballantyne, 1946; Vrabec, 1966). Vrabec (1966) stated that there is a horizontal overlapping of fibres for a distance of about 200 - 400 /um. Temporally to the raphe, the nerve fibres have an approximately parallel course without horizontal overlapping (Honrubia, 1976).

12



Fig. 1. Schematic drawing of the human retinal nerve fibre layer. 1. Optic disc. 2. Macula. 3. Papillomacular bundle. 4. Arcuate bundle. 5. Temporal raphe.

The position occupied by the retinal nerve fibres at the optic nerve head has been discussed extensively in the literature. The excellent degeneration studies in the rabbit and the monkey by Wolff & Penman (1950), and in the monkey by Hoyt (1962) have shown that in these species the peripheral retinal nerve fibres are situated peripherally at the nerve head. The retinal nerve fibres from the central ganglion cell bodies are found near the central core of the optic nerve. These findings agree with the opinions of several earlier investigators (Leber, 1877; Dean & Usher, 1896; Seidel, 1919; Brouwer & Zeeman, 1926). It is generally accepted that this organization is valid also for the human optic disc (Duke-Elder, 1971).

As to the topographic organization in depth of nerve fibres in the retina there are still conflicting views. There are three possibilities (Fig. 2). Nerve fibres from the peripheral retina may run deep in the nerve fibre layer, and fibres from central parts superficially (Fig. 2A). This topography was found in rabbits by Sjaaff & Zeeman (1924) and by Wolff & Penman (1950). Wolff & Penman considered the evidence overwhelmingly



Fig. 2. Schematic drawing of possible topographic organizations in depth of retinal nerve fibres. A. Fibres from peripheral ganglion cell bodies deep, fibres from central ganglion cell bodies superficial. B. "Peripheral" fibres superficial, "central" fibres deep. C. "Peripheral" and "central" fibres intermingled.

in favour of the peripheral retinal nerve fibres lying deep in the nerve fibre layer in man as in rabbit. Copper (1955) was of the opinion that this is compatible with clinical findings in choroiditis.

Polyak (1957) suggested that the peripheral fibres may start superficially and gradually sink deeper as they approach the optic disc. Goldberg & Coulombre (1972) showed that in the chick retina the peripheral nerve fibres were situated in the most vitreal portion of the nerve fibre layer (Fig. 2B). Recently, Hoyt and co-workers in funduscopic nerve fibre studies found that in cases with atrophy of nerve fibres from the nasal hemiretina, the remaining fibres from the distant temporal retina seemed to have a superficial course (Hoyt & Kommerell, 1973; Hoyt et al., 1973).

The possibility of intermingling of nerve fibres in the retina was suggested by Traquair (1949). This theory was also supported by Ogden (1974), who showed by autoradiography that nerve fibres of Rhesus monkeys intermingle freely along the intraretinal course of an arcuate bundle (Fig. 2C). Positive proofs of the topographic organization of the human retinal nerve fibre layer are still lacking. So-called accessory nerve fibre bundles and axons situated between the nerve fibre layer and the ganglion cell layer in the arcuate areas were described by Vrabec (1966). These fibres had not an arcuate but a radial course. According to Vrabec, they were probably primordial axons from ganglion cells differentiating at the same time as the axons of the central area or later.

Bundles of axons have been found in the tunica media of large blood vessels in the human nerve fibre layer (Wakui et al., 1968). In different animal eyes (rabbit, dog, cat, sheep and monkey) axons have been found terminating with peculiar end-bulb formations on the vessel walls (Iyoda, 1969; Matsuyama, 1973). It has been suggested that these fibres may be centrifugal nerve fibres. There is some evidence for such fibres in the dog and the cat (Hascke, 1963; Brooke et al., 1965). Noback & Mettler (1973) have shown in the Rhesus monkey that there may exist centrifugal nerve fibres from the colliculus superior to the retina. Wolter (1956a) has suggested that single apparently normal nerve fibres in the human optic nerve, found several years after enucleation, may be centrifugal nerve fibres. In man, the existence of such centrifugal nerve fibres has not been confirmed, however.

Microstructure of the nerve fibre layer. The nerve fibre layer of the human retina contains ganglion cell axons, glial cells, Müller cell processes and a well developed vascular system (Hogan et al., 1971). The nerve fibre layer is thickest around the margins of the optic nerve head. At the upper and lower nasal margins it is about 20 - 30 /um thick, but at the temporal margin only about 10 /um (Wolff, 1961). In the retinal periphery single axons together with single ganglion cell bodies constitute one thin layer (van Buren, 1963b). The axons are usually unmyelinated and have a diameter between 0.6 and 2 /um (Villegas, 1964). Sometimes some intraretinal nerve fibres may be medullated. The incidence ranges between 0.1 and 0.7 per cent (Kölliker, 1885; Wollenberg, 1889; Mayerweg, 1903; Terwelp, 1905; Lorentzen, 1963).

In the aged human retina axonal enlargements have sometimes been found. They probably represent a non-specific nerve fibre reaction (Vrabec, 1965a; Vrabec, 1965b; Wolter, 1968).

Most of the nerve fibres are arranged in bundles (Kölliker, 1854). Glial processes from astrocytes and Müller cells penetrate the bundles and surround the axons. Some parts of the axons may have a close membrane contact with neighbouring axons (Villegas, 1964). This close contact has also been found in the monkey retina, but the distance that a pair of contiguous axons remain approximated is still unknown (Cohen, 1961). Cohen suggests that clusters of axons may be functional units of some sort. There is a tendency for fibres emerging from any territory of the retina to preserve their relative position with respect to other fibres (Polyak, 1941). There is also an exchange of axons between adjacent bundles (Kölliker, 1854; Polyak, 1941).

Adjacent bundles are separated by processes from the Müller cells (Schwalbe, 1874). The Müller cell processes form foot-plates in their vitreal part. Each process is on this level about 4 - 5 jum in diameter and they are arranged in bundles of about 20 - 25 jum in diameter (Uga, 1974). These bundles of Müller cell processes enclose the nerve fibre bundles (Fig. 3). Sometimes a bundle of Müller cell processes may diverge in the middle of the nerve fibre layer and so enclose a bundle of axons (Uga, 1974).

The astrocytes of the nerve fibre layer are as a rule bipolar. They are sometimes called lemnocytes (Wolter, 1955; Hogan et al., 1971). Towards the optic disc the ordinary astrocytes become frequent (Anderson, 1970), and transition forms are also numerous (Hogan et al., 1971). Other specialized glial cells found in the nerve fibre layer are the perivascular glial cells around the retinal capillaries (Wolter, 1959), and the microglial cells (Hogan et al., 1971).

The capillaries in the nerve fibre layer are surrounded by processes from Müller cells and other glial cells. These processes and their cells are also in close contact with the axons (Villegas, 1964). Besides the ordinary capillaries there are special capillaries occupying the superficial portion of the nerve fibre layer in the peripapillary retina, the so-called radial peripapillary capillaries (Henkind, 1967; Wise et al., 1971). Recently, Ueno (1976) by scanning electron microscopy has shown that these capillaries are extremely numerous close to the optic disc.

The vitreal surface of the nerve fibre layer is formed by the foot-plates of the Müller cells and special "endothelium-like" astrocytes (Wolter, 1956 b; Gärtner, 1962). The astrocytes are numerous close to the optic disc, and on the optic disc the surface is solely formed by astrocytes (Anderson, 1970). Vitreal to the glial cells and intimately attached to these cells is a basement membrane (Fine & Zimmerman, 1962; Gärtner, 1962). Vitreal to the basement membrane is another layer with fibrils. The basement membrane and the fibril layer constitute the internal limiting membrane, 2 - 3 /um in thickness (Gärtner, 1962).



Fig. 3. Schematic drawing of relationship between nerve fibre bundles and bundles of Mttller cell processes. 1. Nerve fibre bundle. 2. Bundle of Mttller cell processes. 3. Ganglion cell layer. 4. Internal limiting membrane. 5. Vitreous body. 6. Deeper parts of the retina. 7. Blood vessel.

Funduscopic appearance of the normal retinal nerve fibre layer.

During the early ophthalmoscopy era technical limitations made visualization of the retinal nerve fibre layer difficult (Liebreich, 1869). In 1913 Vogt, during studies of the macular pigment in vivo, noticed that the nerve fibre pattern was enhanced by red-free light in ophthalmoscopy. Vogt reported that the nerve fibre layer appeared as light and dark linear reflexes sometimes interweaving with each other. The nerve fibre pattern was visible in patients of all ages. Nerve fibres perpendicular to a small vessel could be seen as fine lines superficial to the vessel. In this early report, Vogt simply stated that the nerve fibres had the same direction as the retinal vessels. Vogt's original report was followed by more extensive studies with red-free ophthalmoscopy of the retinal nerve fibre layer in normal and pathological conditions (Vogt, 1917; Affolter, 1917; Vogt, 1921; Vogt, 1925). According to these reports, the normal nerve fibre pattern was best seen in young individuals and in darkly pigmented eyes. Sometimes reflexes from the internal limiting membrane were disturbing, especially in young persons. These superficial reflexes had been thoroughly studied by Dimmer (1891). Vogt noted that these reflexes were more

glossy than the nerve fibre reflexes and that they changed position when the angle of ophthalmoscopic illumination was changed. The striated pattern was due to the nerve fibre bundles and the interspaces between them. The striations started at the border of the optic disc. The striations were coarse in the peripapillary region and more delicate in the periphery. The most prominent bundles were seen in the peripapillary sectors. In the papillomacular bundle the nerve fibre bundles were thin and formed a faintly visible striated pattern. The large retinal vessels were usually superficial to the nerve fibre layer, but the small vessels were embedded and overcrossed by nerve fibre bundles. Vogt reported that there was a certain degree of variation in bundle size between different individuals. He also stated that the nerve fibre reflexes temporal to the macula showed a considerable over-crossing of the raphe. Red-free ophthalmoscopy was performed by others of that period but little of importance was added to the above description of the normal nerve fibre layer (Heine, 1918; van der Heydt, 1919; Dobson, 1928). Recently, however, new contributions to this field have been made by Hoyt and co-workers (Hoyt et al., 1973), particularly in the field of acquired defects of the retinal nerve fibre layer (see below).

#### Concluding remarks.

Research upon the human retinal nerve fibre layer has been concentrated on cross-sectional microscopic studies. Very little is known about the three-dimensional topography. Although it is known that most fibre bundles follow curvilinear paths in the retinal nerve fibre layer, much remains to be learned about the areas of origin for those bundles that can be seen ophthalmoscopically in the peripapillary area. There appears to be a considerable variation between individuals. Better knowledge of the nerve fibre topography and the histologic correlates of the funduscopic appearance might be obtained by three-dimensional study technique like microdissection or serial sectioning.

The functional significance of the peculiar exchange of nerve fibres between adjacent fibre bundles is not known. The close membrane-to-membrane relation of single axons is also incompletely understood. This points to the need of functional studies.

Single axons from retinal ganglion cells fall below the resolution limits of the ophthalmoscope (Frisén, 1973a). Bundles of axons have better visibility. The relationship between visibility and bundle size is not known. There is an obvious variation in nerve fibre visibility between different individuals and sometimes the visualization of the nerve fibre layer may

#### be difficult.

# METHODS IN CLINICAL EXAMINATION OF THE RETINAL NERVE FIBRE LAYER

#### Ophthalmoscopy.

Vogt, in his classical studies on the nerve fibre layer, used a fluid filter composed of two solutions to obtain red-free light: an aqueous solution of copper sulphate, and an aqueous solution of erioviridin B, an aniline dye. Such a filter transmits light in the 420 to 600 nm wavelength interval. A carbon arc lamp was used for illumination. Both filter and light source were of course difficult to handle, and this certainly limited the use of red-free ophthalmoscopy. Dobson (1928) used a green celluloid filter to obtain red-free light and considered it equivalent to a fluid filter. Nowadays most ophthalmoscopes are provided with a yellow-green absorption glass filter. This kind of filter is not red-free, because a truly red-free filter absorbs too much light (Ballantyne, 1937). A common compromise is a yellow-green filter resembling Kodak Wratten Gelatin Filter No. 61 (Table II) that transmits light between 490 and 605 nm.

When a modern ophthalmoscope that provides a bright green illumination is used, the nerve fibre layer appears slightly opaque. The nerve fibre bundles are visible at least two to three disc diameters outside the optic disc. Small vessels are obscured by nerve fibre bundles and probably by superficial capillaries too (Hoyt, 1976), and therefore have a blurred, cross-hatched appearance.

Vogt (1913) stated that the retina appears less transparent to light of short wavelengths. Light of longer wavelengths penetrates the retinal pigment layer and the major part of the reflected proportion comes from the choroid and the sclera (Vogt, 1913). Ballantyne (1937) and Behrendt & Wilson (1965) made the same conclusions.

Light of short wavelengths is to a considerable part absorbed in the lens (Vogt, 1917). This is especially the case with patients with pigmentation of the lens, as the aged. On the other hand, the disturbing glossy reflexes from the internal limiting membrane decrease with age, possibly due to a changed relation between the refractive indices of the superficial retinal layer and the vitreous body (Dimmer, 1891; Goodside, 1956). Red-free light shows the nerve fibre pattern most clearly in young patients with darkly pigmented fundi.

#### Table II.

Transmission peaks and luminous transmittance in some gelatin absorption filters used to obtain "red-free" light.

| Filter            |      | <u>Transmission peak</u> | Luminous trans-   |  |
|-------------------|------|--------------------------|-------------------|--|
|                   |      | <u>(nm)</u>              | mittance per cent |  |
| Kodak Wratten No. | 40   | 513.4                    | 33.6              |  |
| - '' -            | 44 A | 491.9                    | 15.2              |  |
| - " -             | 58   | 538.2                    | 19.8              |  |
| - <sup>11</sup> - | 61   | 533.8                    | 16.8              |  |
| _ 11 _            | 65   | 501.3                    | 6.6               |  |
| _ 0 _             | 65 A | 497.3                    | 6.2               |  |

Fundus photography.

Many early investigators (eg. Pavia, 1931; Kugelberg, 1934) studied fundus details by photography with restricted spectrum light. However, the technical limitations of that time made demonstration of fine fundus details extremely difficult. By using interference filters and a Zeiss Oberkochen fundus camera, Behrendt & Wilson (1965) demonstrated that the nerve fibre layer could be photographed on black-and-white film. They used narrow-band interference filters (half-width 10 nm) and reported that the nerve fibre bundles were seen when filters with transmission peaks in the interval from 431 nm to 577 nm were used. The nerve fibre bundles were best seen at 477 nm (Behrendt & Wilson, 1965; Behrendt & Duane, 1966).

In more recent reports on red-free fundus photography different Kodak Wratten absorption filters have been used. Transmission peaks and luminous transmittance for commonly used filters are detailed in Table II.

x/ Half-width denotes the wavelength interval within which 50 per cent of the transmitted luminous energy is contained.

#### Table III.

Combinations of fundus camera, film and filter described in some recent reports on red-free fundus photography.

| Authors                   | <u>Camera</u>         | <u>Film</u>            | <u>Filter</u><br>(Kodak Wratten) |
|---------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Mizuno et al.<br>(1968)   | Olympus               | Kodak Tri-X<br>Pan     | No. 65 A                         |
| Hoyt et al.<br>(1973)     | Zeiss Ober-<br>kochen | Kodak Plus-X<br>Pan    | No. 65                           |
| Sharp & Sanders<br>(1975) | Zeiss Ober-<br>kochen | Ilford FP <sub>4</sub> | No. 65                           |
| Iwata et al.<br>(1975 a)  | Olympus               | Kodak Tri-X<br>Pan     | No. 44 A                         |

Different fundus cameras and photographic films have been used (Table III). Usually the exposures were made on black-and-white negative film. Hoyt and co-workers (1973) reported, however, that they sometimes recorded the fundus on Kodachrome II film. The colour transparencies were then copied on black-and-white film by use of a Kodak Wratten filter No. 65. Fundus photography without a filter but with an orthochromatic black-and-white film will also result in a visible nerve fibre pattern (Craandijk & Aan de Kerk, 1969).

Irrespective of filters, however, the recording of fundus details of low contrast will be limited by other technical factors, such as the resolving powers of the eye, the camera and the photographic emulsion. According to Frisén (1973 a) the most important resolution-limiting factor in fundus photography is the fundus camera. For improved results the focal length/ stop ratio of the camera must be decreased. The resolution is critically dependent on precision of focusing. Recently Laing & Danisch (1975) described a method which makes it possible to focus the fundus camera objectively. However, sharpness of an image has no fixed relation to the limit of resolution of an optical system (Stulz & Zweig, 1962). The clarity with which details are reproduced in a photographic image is influenced principally by four factors: sharpness, resolution, graininess and tonal reproduction (Brainard & Ornstein, 1965). It is sometimes possible to enhance the visibility of small details. The sharpness of details, for instance, can be improved by the use of an unsharp mask (Yule, 1945). Unsharp masking in fundus photography has proved to be particularly valuable in studies of the retinal nerve fibre layer (Frisén & Hoyt, 1973). Also Iwata et al. (1975 a) applied a subtraction technique to the fundus photographs in their nerve fibre layer studies. It is also possible to make an objective assessment of density variation in negatives obtained by red-free fundus photography (Lundström & Eklund, 1977).

Concluding remarks.

The most important factor in fundus photography is precise focusing of the camera. Visibility of nerve fibre patterns is drastically reduced in blurred negatives due to poor focusing. A most desirable improvement, therefore, concerns objective focusing of the fundus camera. A better resolution of the fundus camera is also needed. This requires a larger aperture of the camera system. Many different filters have been used to obtain red-free light in fundus photography. A broad-band filter with a high luminous transmittance makes it easy to obtain normally exposed negatives. Conversely, when narrow-band filters with a low luminous transmittance are used, the amount of reflected light is small and the negatives tend to be underexposed. The density is a critical factor for the reproduction of small details such as nerve fibre bundles. Therefore, a broad-band filter with a high luminous transmittance usually will be the filter of choice.

According to Behrendt & Wilson (1965), even small opacities in the vitreous obscured the nerve fibre pattern when filters in the 431 to 477 nm wavelength interval were used. Such filters are therefore of little value when small details like the nerve fibre bundles are studied. Filters with peak transmission within the limits 504-549 nm are less sensitive to opacities, and therefore preferable.

If negatives of normal density are desired, a high-speed film (125-400 ASA) is usually necessary. There are films available with a better resolving power at low contrast (Frisén, 1973 a) but a wide use of these films is not possible without an improvement of the light source.

#### FUNDUSCOPIC APPEARANCE OF NERVE FIBRE ABNORMALITIES

Excessive prominence of the nerve fibre layer.

Already in 1869 Liebreich pointed out that the nerve fibre pattern was enhanced in "neuritis". Vogt (1921) found that during the acute phase of "neuroretinitis luetica" and central vein thrombosis a coarsening of the nerve fibre pattern occurred. The nerve fibre bundles were thicker and sometimes less distinct and the interweaving was more prominent. Vogt suggested that the coarsening of nerve fibre bundles was due to swelling of the axons. These changes were most prominent in the arcuate bundles.

Vogt's description of "nerve fibre swelling" somehow escaped attention until Ito et al. (1969) and Mizuno et al. (1971) reported similar changes of the nerve fibre appearance in early stages of retrobulbar neuritis. They suggested that the changes were due to edema between the nerve fibres.

More recently, Hoyt and co-workers have described in detail nerve fibre changes in several acute optic neuropathies. They have stated that coarseness of nerve fibre striations and increased opacity of the nerve fibre layer is characteristic of acute stages of retrobulbar neuritis, Leber's optic neuropathy, constrictive optic neuropathies, and ischemic optic neuropathy (Smith et al., 1973; Hoyt, 1976). It has been suggested that the greyish blurring of nerve fibre tissue in early papilloedema and in acute elevation of the intraocular pressure is due to swelling caused by a blocked axonal transport at the optic disc. (Hoyt & Knight, 1973; Hoyt, 1976).

Atrophy of the nerve fibre layer.

Vogt described total atrophy of nerve fibres in widespread areas of the retina. According to him the nerve fibre striation was lost and replaced by a "Marmorierung" of the retina (Vogt, 1913). A more detailed knowledge of the nerve fibre abnormalities has been obtained through modern studies.

Defects in the nerve fibre layer may be focal and/or widespread in the fundus. Focal defects appear as dark slits or grooves in the peripapillary arcuate areas (Hoyt & Newman, 1972; Hoyt et al., 1973). They are probably due to a focal loss of adjacent axons or bundles of axons. These slit-like gaps are best seen in the arcuate bundles, one or two disc diameters away from the optic disc. Such small defects are often hidden by other nerve fibre bundles near the optic disc because of the convergence

23

of the remaining nerve fibres. If atrophy involves several adjacent nerve fibre bundles the resulting defect has a wedge-shaped appearance (Hoyt et al., 1972 a). A wedge-shaped defect can be traced from the disc margin at least one or two disc diameters away, before it fades from view. In white light, such a defect appears redder than the adjacent nerve fibre layer and it appears darker when red-free light is used. Within the wedgeshaped area no vessels are obscured by nerve fibre bundles. A focal loss of axons may be seen as a dark streak in areas with medullated nerve fibres (Sharp & Sanders, 1975).

Wedge-shaped defects have been produced in Rhesus monkeys by argon laser photocoagulation (Frisch et al., 1974). The defects were documented by fundus photography. Examination of histopathological sections confirmed the presence of alterations corresponding to the defects. There was an obvious loss of nerve fibres.

A widespread atrophy of nerve fibres is usually best seen in the peripapillary area. If the atrophy is incomplete there will only be a diffuse thinning of the nerve fibre layer. The signs of such a defect include a decreased nerve fibre opacity, especially in the arcuate areas, less prominent striations, and sometimes a decrease in vessel diameter. In total atrophy, there is a complete loss of nerve fibre opacity and nerve fibre striation. Large vessels appear narrow and with a sheathing close to the disc. Vessels of medium size and small vessels are no longer obscured by nerve bundles. Small vessels are difficult to visualize. The retina often acquires a granular appearance (retinal mottling). (Hoyt et al., 1973)

Extensive nerve fibre defects are associated with changes of the optic disc. A wedge-shaped defect may be accompanied by a notch in the optic disc rim. If nerve fibre atrophy is widespread and total, the corresponding disc sector is pale and contains a reduced number of visible small vessels.

Occurrence of nerve fibre defects in various diseases.

Nerve fibre defects have been reported in many diseases affecting the anterior visual pathways on various levels (Table IV).

In the immature human brain a suprageniculate lesion may be followed by a retinal nerve fibre layer defect due to retrograde trans-synaptic degeneration. Such defects in suprageniculate lesions have been reported by Hoyt et al. (1972 b), Hoyt & Kommerell (1973), Hoyt (1976), Manor & Korczyn (1976) and Frisén & Holmegaard (1977).

In adults with acquired homonymous hemianopia the site of the lesion determines whether retinal nerve fibre changes occur or not (Lauber, 1927). Lesions of the optic radiation are not followed by retinal nerve fibre atrophy, but lesions of the optic tract will result in typical changes in both fundi. In the ipsilateral eye the nerve fibres from the temporal retinal half will be missing and the normal difference between the prominent arcuate bundles and the nasal bundles will be decreased. In the contralateral eve, the nerve fibres from the nasal hemi-retina are missing and therefore the peripapillary nasal and temporal areas lack nerve fibre opacity and striations. The arcuate bundles have a normal appearance. The optic disc of the ipsilateral eye sometimes shows a mild temporal pallor. In the contralateral eye there may be a horizontal bandshaped pallor and the nasal and temporal disc borders are sharply defined. Such nerve fibre defects in optic tract lesions have been reported by Lauber (1927), Hoyt et al. (1972 b), Hoyt & Kommerell (1973), Lundström (1974), and Hoyt (1976).

When trans-synaptic degeneration occurs, suprageniculate lesions produce the same nerve fibre defects as optic tract lesions. In lesions of the lateral geniculate nucleus, hemiretinal nerve fibre defects have been found (Hoyt, 1975).

Lesions of the optic chiasm also produce retinal nerve fibre defects. Acquired chiasmal lesions will be discussed in a following chapter. Nerve fibre defects due to congenital chiasmal defects have been reported by Davies & Shock (1975) and Hoyt (1976) in septo-optic dysplasia. The nerve fibre defects in both eyes were similar to those described in the contralateral eye in optic tract lesions. However, the optic discs were hypoplastic in their nasal halves with a white scleral halo around the disc.

Several disorders affecting the optic nerve may produce nerve fibre defects. Hoyt (1976) described nerve fibre defects in patients with congenital optic nerve hypoplasia. Frisén & Holmegaard (1977) observed subtle nerve fibre defects also in cases with hypoplasia of such small degree that disc involvement was equivocal only. Nerve fibre defects due to bullet injury have been reported by Vogt (1921). Vogt reported loss of nerve fibre reflexes six weeks after the injury.

Compression of the optic nerve due to extrinsic and intrinsic tumours may also cause nerve fibre defects (Johansson & Enoksson, 1976).

# Table IV.

Survey of nerve fibre layer defects reported in the literature.

| I.   | Suprageniculate<br>pathways  |                                      | Hoyt et al. 1972 b; Hoyt &<br>Kommerell 1973; Hoyt 1976;<br>Manor & Korczyn 1976;<br>Frisén & Holmegaard 1977. |
|------|------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--|
| II.  | Lateral geni-<br>culate body |                                      | Hoyt 1975.   |
| III. | Optic tract                  |                                      | Lauber 1927; Hoyt & Kommerell<br>1973; Lundström 1974; Hoyt<br>1976.   |
| IV.  | Optic chiasm                 | congenital<br>defect                 | Davies & Shock 1975; Hoyt<br>1976.   |
|      |                              | compression                          | Vogt 1925; Fischer 1935.   |
| v.   | Optic nerve                  | congenital optic<br>nerve hypoplasia | Hoyt 1976; Frisén & Holme-<br>gaard 1977.  |
|      |                              | tumour (intrinsic and compression)   | Johansson & Enoksson 1976.   |
|      |                              | trauma                               | Vogt 1921.   |
|      |                              | optic neuritis                       | Vogt 1921; Frisén & Hoyt 1974;<br>Lundström 1974; Hoyt 1976;<br>Sharp & Sanders 1975.                          |
|      |                              | tobacco-alcohol<br>amblyopia         | Vogt 1921.   |
| VI.  | Optic disc                   | glaucoma                             | Vogt 1925; Hoyt et al. 1973;<br>Iwata et al. 1975 b.   |
|      |                              | low tension<br>glaucoma              | Lundström 1974; Hoyt 1976.   |
|      |                              | ischemic optic<br>neuropathy         | Lundström 1974; Hoyt 1976.   |
| VII. | Retina                       | "diffuse retinitis"                  | Affolter 1917.   |
|      |                              | ''neuroretinitis<br>luetica''        | Vogt 1921.   |
|      |                              | retinitis pigmen <b>-</b><br>tosa    | Vogt 1925.   |
|      |                              | retinal vascular<br>disease          | Vogt 1921; Hoyt et al. 1972 a;<br>Lundström 1974.  |

In retrobulbar neuritis retinal nerve fibre defects have been reported by Vogt (1921) and Hoyt (1976). Vogt told that in several cases with retrobulbar neuritis leading to permanent scotomas, the nerve fibre striations between the optic disc and the macula (the papillomacular bundle) were replaced by "Marmorierung". In optic neuritis due to demyelinating disease a typical pattern of nerve fibre defects has been reported by Frisén & Hoyt (1974) and confirmed by others (Lundström, 1974; Sharp & Sanders, 1975). In these cases multiple slit-like defects occurred in the peripapillary nerve fibre layer.

In some cases slit-like defects were found also in asymptomatic eyes, indicating a subclinical scattered attrition of axon bundles. In cases with so-called tobacco-alcohol amblyopia Vogt (1921) reported that atrophy of papillomacular nerve fibres might occur.

Several lesions, usually classified as optic disc lesions, cause defects in the nerve fibre pattern. It was obvious already to Vogt (1921) that advanced glaucoma would be associated with extensive nerve fibre atrophy. Early and moderate lesions due to glaucoma also produce nerve fibre defects (Hoyt & Newman, 1972; Hoyt et al., 1973; Iwata et al., 1975 b). These defects include slit-like and wedge-like gaps in the arcuate bundles and they are probably early signs. As the atrophy increases, these focal defects become less distinct due to the diffuse thinning of all surrounding nerve fibre tissue. Such early defects have also been found in patients with so-called ocular hypertension (Hoyt & Newman, 1972).

In low tension glaucoma, on the other hand, a somewhat different spectrum of defects has been reported (Lundström, 1974; Hoyt, 1976). These defects comprise broad wedges or total sectors of the retina with corresponding deeply excavated disc sectors. The surrounding nerve fibre layer usually has a normal appearance. Extensive nerve fibre defects are also reported in ischemic optic neuropathy together with a corresponding pale flat sector of the optic disc (Lundström, 1974; Hoyt, 1976).

Other lesions such as optic disc drusen and optic pit are commonly associated with defects in the nerve fibre layer (Frisén, personal communication). These defects are usually focal, but in cases with advanced drusen extensive nerve fibre defects are common.

Retinal lesions may produce an ascending degeneration and therefore also nerve fibre defects. Such defects have been found in patients with "diffuse retinitis" (Affolter, 1917), "neuroretinitis" (Vogt, 1921), retinitis

27

pigmentosa (Vogt, 1925), retinal arterial occlusion (Vogt, 1921), and central vein thrombosis (Vogt, 1925). Usually the defects are widespread and total. In arterial hypertension wedge-shaped defects have been observed following resolution of exudates (Hoyt et al., 1972 a; Lundström, 1974). Wedge-shaped defects are also common following retinochoroiditis. In juxtapapillary lesions the defects sometimes engage large sectors of the retina (personal observations).

If papilloedema develops in an eye with nerve fibre defects it will be restricted to those sectors of the disc and the peripapillary retina that contain nerve fibres. This was first shown in patients with optic tract atrophy by Paul & Hoyt (1976).

#### Correlation with visual field defects.

All modern reports on red-free funduscopy claim a close correspondence between nerve fibre defects and visual field defects. In patients with large defects comprising one half of the retina a correspondence has been shown by Hoyt and co-workers (Hoyt et al., 1972b; Hoyt & Kommerell, 1973). Such a relationship has also been shown in patients with sector-shaped defects due to vascular disorders (Lundström, 1974). With narrow wedgeshaped or slit-like defects the corresponding field defect may be more difficult to demonstrate. The corresponding scotomas are best revealed at the tangent screen (Hoyt et al., 1973; Frisén & Hoyt, 1974).

Concluding remarks.

Any disease that causes cross-sectional damage anywhere along the axon of a retinal ganglion cell, produces axonal degeneration both above and below the lesion. Logically, such damage will always be followed by a defect in the retinal nerve fibre layer. Such a defect should be visible ophthalmoscopically, provided that the number of adjacent axons that have been destroyed is sufficiently large.

Many authors have stated that changes of the retinal nerve fibre layer are easier to detect than the corresponding changes of the optic disc. Certainly, the most detailed information about the anatomical damage will be obtained by a simultaneous evaluation of both the nerve fibre layer and the optic disc.

Our present state of knowledge is valid only for static abnormalities in the retinal nerve fibre layer. No information is available about the dynamic evolution of nerve fibre defects. Longitudinal studies of the retinal nerve fibre layer in glaucoma and other diseases must be considered as important.

The relationship between position in the retina and position in the visual field is incompletely known (Frisén & Schöldström, 1977). An accurate correlation between field defects and nerve fibre defects requires knowl-edge of the individual retinal distribution of ganglion cell bodies. A for-midable histopathologic project!

# NERVE FIBRE ABNORMALITIES IN COMPRESSION OF THE CHIASM

## Previous reports.

In patients with chiasmal compression due to pituitary adenoma, funduscopic observations have been largely confined to optic disc pallor. Reports on retinal nerve fibre changes have been rare and in no case documented by fundus photography.

Vogt (1921) described a total loss of nerve fibre striations in a case with bilateral amaurosis due to a pituitary tumour. The vessels were prominent and normal in size. Fischer (1935), in a report on optic atrophy in pituitary tumours, made some observations on nerve fibre layer in redfree light. In one patient with a normal optic disc, there were signs of attrition of the nerve fibres from the temporal retina. In another patient with tumour recurrence and a pale optic disc, an obvious wasting of nerve fibres all around the optic disc was seen. Furthermore, Fischer reported that in patients without advanced damage, a loss of nerve fibre bundles temporal and nasal to the optic disc was seen. The nerve fibre bundles above and below the disc appeared normal. Gartner (1951), in a case with a malignant pituitary tumour, observed a subtle change of colour and sheen of the nasal retina suggesting degeneration. Histopathologic examination confirmed atrophy of nerve fibres and ganglion cell bodies.

#### Concluding remarks.

Very little is known about the incidence and distribution of nerve fibre layer changes in patients with chiasmal compression. The observations contributed by Vogt and Gartner concerned total atrophy. Fischer (1935) mentioned a few instances of partial atrophy. The wide spectrum of visual field defects in patients with chiasmal compression suggests that there must be a great variation in degree and distribution of nerve fibre atrophy. A clinical study of the retinal nerve fibre layer and of the optic disc may well reveal a higher incidence of anatomical damage than a study of the optic disc alone.

#### VISUAL FIELD DEFECTS IN COMPRESSION OF THE CHIASM

General considerations.

Defects in the visual fields due to compression of the chiasm have been extensively documented in the literature (e.g. Cushing & Walker, 1915; Henderson, 1939; Chamlin et al., 1955; Verriest, 1975). Defective visual function has also been shown with objective methods as exemplified by visual evoked response (Halliday et al., 1976; Wildberger et al., 1976).

Bitemporal field defects are typical in chiasmal compression. Such defects were first described by Mackenzie in 1835. The anatomical-pathological basis of bitemporal defects is interference with fibres coming from the nasal halves of the retina. These fibres cross in the optic chiasm to reach the contralateral optic tract. The existence of a semi-decussation was suggested already in 1704 by Newton, and confirmed later by others (von Güdden, 1874; Cajal, 1899). A highly readable review of the early theories on a semi-decussation of the optic nerves has been given by Rucker (1958).

Many investigators have tried to clarify the exact retinotopic organization of the optic chiasm (Rönne, 1914; Brouwer & Zeeman, 1926; Hoyt, 1962; Hoyt & Luis, 1963). Knowledge of the nerve fibre course in the chiasm could facilitate a precise localization of the lesion by examining the visual field defect. Such a precise localizing value of visual fields has been maintained by several authors (e.g. Knapp, 1940; Adler et al., 1948; Timmerman, 1966). However, the intrinsic nerve fibre organization of the <u>human</u> optic chiasm is still incompletely understood, and topical interpretation of visual field defects on this basis requires care (Huber, 1971). Furthermore, the localization of the optic chiasm is variable (de Schweinitz, 1923; Hughes, 1954). Sometimes compression by adjacent structures (e.g. anterior communicating artery, anterior cerebral artery) is superposed on tumour compression (Türck, 1852; Henderson, 1939; Rucker & Kernohan, 1954; Hirsch, 1965). Spectrum of field defects in compression of the chiasm.

Bitemporal field defects have been reported in 52 to 96 per cent of patients with pituitary adenomas (Bakay, 1950; Chamlin et al., 1955; Nover, 1962). The variation in incidence may reflect differencies in (a) character of the tumour, (b) definition of a bitemporal field defect, and (c) visual field examination techniques. Some materials are composed solely of chromophobe adenomas (Bakay, 1950; Chamlin et al., 1955), others of both chromophobe and eosinophil adenomas (Lyle & Clover, 1961). In some materials the figure for bitemporal field defects also includes unitemporal field defects (Hirsch & Hamlin, 1954). In others amaurosis in one eye and a temporal defect in the other eye are included as well (Henderson, 1939). Visual field defects of different severity were recognized as stages in a progressive condition already in 1903 by Josefsson. Also Cushing & Walker (1915) claimed that there are typical stages of field defects in chiasmal compression, and they described no less than eight stages. The early stages include depressions in the superior temporal quadrants. In later stages, the field defects progress to the inferior temporal quadrants, leading to absolute bitemporal defects. Thereafter, a breakdown of the nasal field follows, usually beginning with the inferior quadrants; the superior nasal quadrants frequently are the most resistant (Lauber, 1944; Enoksson, 1965; Huber, 1971). Cushing & Walker (1915) claimed that the defects rarely advance symmetrically in both eyes. This has been contested by Huber (1971).

Bitemporal field defects are the most frequent defects according to the literature, but almost all existing combinations of field defects may occur. There are reports on homonymous hemianopsia (Henderson, 1939; Hirsch & Hamlin, 1954), central scotoma (Schlezinger & Thompson, 1967; Sugita et al., 1975), temporal scotoma (Lyle & Clover, 1961; Wilson & Falconer, 1968), arcuate defects (Kearns & Rucker, 1958; Enoksson, 1965), altitudinal defects (Enoksson, 1965), and binasal defects (Huber, 1971).

Visual field examination techniques.

Visual fields have usually been examined in the perimeter, at the tangent screen or by a combination of both methods.

The earliest changes in chiasmal interference are found in the 1/2000 isopter according to Chamlin & Davidoff (1950). They stated that the 1/2000 field also is the last to recover. A serious disadvantage with the

tangent screen is that the test objects have a variable visual angle and that they are difficult to standardize (Cushing & Walker, 1915; Frisén, 1974). These problems are avoided in modern perimeters, which also allow a more sophisticated analysis. Verriest (1975) has advocated kinetic perimetry with several test objects to obtain an accurate picture of both the central and the peripheral field.

Coloured test objects have been widely used earlier, but a carefully performed visual field examination with achromatic test objects is nowadays held to be equally sensitive (Chamlin & Davidoff, 1950; Dubois-Poulsen, 1952; Enoksson, 1953; Huber, 1971). However, coloured test objects have recently been used with advantage in examinations built on supraliminal colour saturation (Frisén, 1973 b; Enoksson & Friström, 1975). Static perimetry has also been used (Harms, 1954; Aulhorn, 1972). Harms (1954) advocated a combination of kinetic and static perimetry in order to obtain maximal information. In most modern reports on chiasmal compression, the visual field examinations have been performed by kinetic perimetry with achromatic test objects only.

#### Concluding remarks.

According to the literature, compression of the chiasm may be associated with an almost infinite variety of field defects. Unfortunately, it is difficult to evaluate the incidence of various field defects reported in the literature because of varying definitions. The term bitemporal hemianopsia, for instance, ought to be preserved for <u>absolute bilateral</u> defects in <u>both</u> temporal quadrants. Furthermore, the examination techniques are rarely described in detail. Varying examination techniques may explain the variation in occurrence of temporal scotomas and temporal depressions respectively, found in the literature.

Most authors agree about the importance of a central field examination in cases with chiasmal disturbances. Therefore, when a series of patients are examined by perimetry, the test objects must be selected individually in order to obtain adequate sensitivity. Kinetic perimetry combined with an examination of defective areas by static perimetry seems to be an optimal strategy.

#### PRESENT INVESTIGATION

Compression of the chiasm often causes irreversible visual field defects. Signs of irreversible anatomical damage, as reflected by pallor of the optic disc, are not equally frequently found according to the literature. A direct inspection of the nerve fibre bundles in the peripapillary area may reveal abnormalities consistent with the functional defecit. Although the appearance of such nerve fibre abnormalities can be predicted from present knowledge of anatomy, such defects have not yet been documented by objective methods. Similarly, there should be a close relationship between the severity of visual deficit and the degree of anatomical damage, at least in patients in a postoperative steady state. This possibility merits investigation. If such a relationship can be defined, it should also be possible to predict prognosis for improvement in patients with active lesions: obviously, any improvement is limited by the degree of irreversible damage.

The syndrome of chiasmal compression may be due to a variety of lesions although chromophobe adenomas probably are the most common cause. These tumours do not infiltrate into the chiasm. In our hospital, they are usually treated by transcranial surgery alone, and rarely irradiated. Patients with chiasmal compression from chromophobe adenomas therefore constitute an ideal group for analysis of nerve fibre atrophy due to chiasmal compression.

#### PATIENTS

The evolution of optic atrophy was studied in one patient with a traumatic lesion of the intracranial part of one optic nerve (I). This was a 35-yearold man with no previous history of eye disease. A bullet injury resulted in immediate and permanent amaurosis of the right eye and an upper temporal field cut in the left eye. Neither x-ray examination nor surgical exploration could reveal the exact site of damage. The visual field defect of the left eye suggested a lesion of the right anterior knee of the optic chiasm.

The appearance of the retinal nerve fibre layer was studied in a series of 12 patients who previously had undergone transcranial surgery for chromophobe adenoma (II). At the time of examination, all these patients were in a steady state since at least six months. Patients who had been given irradiation treatment were not included because of difficulties in evaluating a possible effect of irradiation upon optic nerve fibres and retina (Harrington, 1958; Harris & Levens, 1976).

Only patients without postoperative impairment of the visual function were selected in order to avoid visual defects caused by surgical trauma. Patients that could not co-operate in visual field examination were not included. Twenty-two eyes were examined in this group of 12 patients. Two eyes were excluded because of eye disease. The ages of the patients ranged between 28 and 69 years. There were five females and seven males.

The possibility to predict the postoperative recovery of visual function from funduscopic signs of anatomical damage was studied in six consecutive patients with suspected chromophobe adenoma (III). They were examined before and after uncomplicated transcranial surgery. The diagnosis chromophobe adenoma was ascertained by microscopic examination in all cases. There were three males and three females. Their ages ranged between 30 and 70 years. The follow-up period after surgery ranged between three and twelve months. The visual fields were considered to be in a steady state after this time interval. Most of the postoperative visual recovery occurs within the first two weeks after surgery according to Bakay (1950) and Kayan & Earl (1975).

#### METHODS

<u>Photography</u>. All fundus photographs were taken by the author with one and the same fundus camera provided with built-in "red-free" filters. An interference filter, similar to the filters advocated by Behrendt & Wilson (1965) for photographic documentation of the retinal nerve fibre layer, was used only in the first study (I), where the patient was young and had perfectly clear ocular media. This filter proved impractical in some other patients. Therefore, a broad-band, low-density green absorption filter was selected when patients with different severity of chiasmal lesion were examined (II, III). With this filter it was possible to obtain negatives of equivalent quality from fundi of all ages. The light transmitted through this filter was not truly red-free, and the pictures contained more details from deep structures (choroidal vessels, pigment) than the pictures obtained with the interference filter. However, nerve fibre visibility was nearly equivalent in negatives obtained with both filters.



Fig. 4. Schematic drawing of the four peripapillary areas, evaluated separately. 1. Nasal sector. 2. Temporal sector containing the central part of the papillomacular bundle. 3. Upper sector containing the upper arcuate bundle (dotted area). 4. Lower sector containing the lower arcuate bundle (dotted area).

Evaluation of the nerve fibre layer. The nerve fibre appearance was evaluated by red-free ophthalmoscopy and in magnified (40 X) black-and-white photographic prints (consult II for further details).

A system for regional grading of the nerve fibre appearance was devised to ensure uniform assessment of the nerve fibre appearance in all examined eyes and to facilitate comparison between different eyes.

A mid-chiasmal lesion will primarily involve optic nerve fibres from ganglion cell bodies in the nasal hemi-retina. These fibres course towards the optic disc from all directions. They mingle with non-crossing fibres in all areas except for parts of the nasal and temporal peripapillary areas, where they can be seen in isolation. The exact borders of these areas are not known, and they probably vary between different individuals. In this study a nasal peripapillary sector of 60 degrees and a temporal sector of 40 degrees were considered to be occupied by fibres from the nasal hemi-retina only, and therefore these sectors were evaluated separately (Fig. 4). The horisontal parts of these sectors were considered most important when the nerve fibre appearance was evaluated. In the sectors above and below the optic disc, fibres from the nasal hemiretina intermingle with fibres from ganglion cell bodies in the temporal hemi-retina. These sectors were also evaluated separately. The appearance of the arcuate bundles was considered most important for the grading. The nerve fibre appearance was scored 0-2 separately in each sector. The characteristic features of each score are detailed in II. An improved version is given in IV. The definitions of score 0 and score 2 were based on findings described in paper I. The intermediary stage (partial atrophy - score 1) was based on previously published reports on diffuse partial atrophy of the nerve fibre layer (Hoyt et al., 1973; Lundström, 1974).

The optic disc was evaluated separately. The scoring 0-2 was based primarily on the definition of the optic disc borders in order to avoid the well-known difficulties in evaluating different degrees of disc pallor.

<u>Functional tests</u>. In all eyes the visual acuity and the visual field were tested by the author. The corrected visual acuity was determined by using a Monoyer-Granström letter chart at 5 m.

The visual fields were examined by kinetic perimetry (consult II for details). Though many kinds of visual field defects have been reported in chiasmal compression due to chromophobe adenoma, temporal field defects are by far the most common. In this study, therefore, test targets were individually selected on the basis of sensitivity in the nasal field. Thus, targets that gave isopters with approximately 10, 30 and 50 degrees of radius in the horizontal nasal meridian were preferred. The central isopter was plotted with a target speed of 1 degree per second. The intermediary  $(30^{\circ})$  and peripheral  $(50^{\circ})$  isopters were plotted with 2 and 5 degrees per second, respectively. Targets were usually moved from the periphery towards the point of fixation along meridians with an interspace of 15 degrees. Two additional meridians were examined between the 15-degree-meridians on each side of the upper and lower vertical midlines. The borders of defects were plotted by targets moving in perpendicular directions.

Static perimetry was also performed in order to analyse the kinetic field defects. The same perimeter was used (Haag-Streit Perimeter 940 ST) with its static perimetry attachment. Static perimetry was performed along one or two meridians going through the most defective parts of the kinetic field out to 20 degrees of radius.

A meaningful comparison between functional defects and signs of anato-

mical damage requires grading of the visual field defects. The scoring of field defects was built upon an increasing number of affected quadrants in the visual field (consult II for details). Central scotomas could not be included in this scoring system, but such defects were not found in the present study. It has to be pointed out that none of the scoring systems contains equidistant steps.

#### RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Evolution of nerve fibre damage. After a total optic nerve lesion close to the chiasm a dramatic change of the nerve fibre appearance was observed (I). The striated pattern of the nerve fibre layer was totally lost. The nerve fibre opacity, especially prominent in the arcuate bundles, was also totally lost, and the retina acquired a granular appearance ("retinal mottling"). The obscuration of small and medium-sized vessels by overlying nerve fibre bundles disappeared completely. The medium-sized vessels became prominent. Some of the small vessels were no longer seen by ophthalmoscopy. The large vessels, especially the arteries, became narrow and appeared sheathed close to the disc. The appearance of the optic disc also changed. The disc borders became distinct, disc pallor appeared and a slight increase of the central excavation was noted. The dynamic changes documented here justify the following conclusions. Signs of total atrophy of retinal nerve fibres include loss of nerve fibre striations, loss of nerve fibre opacity, exposure of vessels, a slight decrease in diameter of large vessels, vascular sheathing, a mottled appearance of the retina, disc pallor, and exposure of the disc borders. Conversely, signs of a normal nerve fibre layer include nerve fibre striations, nerve fibre opacity, obscuration of small vessels, normal disc colour and slightly blurred disc borders.

The signs of atrophy documented here agree with the observations by Hoyt and co-workers of static abnormalities in focal nerve fibre defects (Hoyt et al., 1973). Therefore it is reasonable to assume that a similar evolution of atrophy is possible also within restricted areas of the retina. It has to be pointed out, however, that none of the stages seen during the evolution of atrophy in this case, can be considered as typical for partial atrophy, as all the nerve fibres were damaged simultaneously here. The nerve fibre layer began to change about 30 days after the injury and was completely lost after 60 days. This finding is in accordance with Vogt's (1921) report on loss of nerve fibres six weeks after bullet injury

37

to the optic nerve. In squirrel monkeys there seemed to be a more rapid wasting of nerve fibres, perhaps reflecting a species difference (Anderson, 1973).

Disc pallor was later in appearance and was not suspected until day 60. Pallor was maximal first around day 85. Disc pallor obviously cannot be ascribed solely to a disappearance of retinal nerve fibres (page 7). The retinal mottling was also late in appearance and not maximal until day 85. The cause of the granular appearance is not known.

Assessment of nerve fibre damage. The signs detailed above were used in a system for regional grading of nerve fibre atrophy described in paper II. The efficiency of such a grading system depends on the examiner's ability to observe relevant signs and his ability to apply his observations to the grading system. Therefore, in a separate investigation (IV), different observers' assessments of atrophy according to the grading system were analysed. Five ophthalmologists without formal training in ophthalmoscopic evaluation of the retinal nerve fibre layer partook as observers. They were provided with a written instruction identical to the section "Grading of ophthalmoscopic signs of atrophy" in II. The appearance of the nerve fibre layer was evaluated in 12 magnified black-and-white fundus photographs. Six fundus photographs were selected from a series of patients with compression of the chiasm due to chromophobe adenoma (Figs. 2-7 in II). Another six photographs were obtained from individuals without any known disease. Further details about the method are given in IV. Three of the six pictures from normal individuals were easily recognized as being normal. The other three pictures were judged by some observers to be normal, by others to show partial atrophy in some sectors. None of these pictures was considered to show total atrophy in any peripapillary sector. The remaining six pictures were considered to show partial or total atrophy by the author (II). These pictures were never considered to show a normal nerve fibre layer by the observers. Thus, pictures showing atrophy were easily recognized by all examiners.

One examiner had greater difficulty than the others in recognizing a normal nerve fibre layer and overrated atrophy in all pictures.

Shaffer et al. (1975) have studied various observers' numerical assessment of cup/disc ratio. They reported that there was a tendency for individual subjects to be consistently over- or underestimators. An improvement of the estimating ability by training has been claimed by Shaffer et al. (1975). In the present investigation the results from the second grading also suggested a positive effect. Variations within and between examiners were most obvious in peripapillary sectors showing partial atrophy. Therefore, an attempt to improve the definitions of partial atrophy has been made (IV).

This study (IV) shows that the appearance of the retinal nerve fibre layer was accessible to meaningful evaluation to most of the examiners and that they achieved a reasonably uniform assessment of atrophy by use of the grading system.

<u>Nerve fibre damage in chiasmal lesion</u>. Steady state patients with visual defects of various severity showed a conspicuous variation in degree and distribution of signs of nerve fibre damage (II).

Partial atrophy of nerve fibres in the nasal and temporal sectors occurred in eyes with a slight depression in the upper temporal field. In eyes with an absolute temporal field defect, total atrophy in the nasal and temporal sectors was found. The disc borders were exposed in the same areas, and there was some pallor in the corresponding sectors, sometimes suggesting a pale band across the disc. In eyes with additional thinning of the arcuate bundles only a contracted nasal visual field was left. These eyes also showed a marked and uniform disc pallor and sharply defined disc borders.

The degree and distribution of nerve fibre damage in the eyes with absolute temporal field defects correspond with findings reported by Davies & Shock (1975) in a patient with a congenital chiasmal lesion. It is also in accordance with nerve fibre changes in the contralateral eye in optic tract lesion as reported by Lauber (1927) and Hoyt & Kommerell (1973). After the present study was completed, Vannas et al. (1977) have reported on nerve fibre changes in patients with temporal field defects. In spite of technical difficulties, these authors also found a correspondence between absolute temporal field defects and nerve fibre changes.

Several eyes in the present study had a visual field defect only in the upper temporal field, but showed the same degree of nerve fibre damage in both the upper and the lower parts of fundus. This discrepancy can not be explained at present. Conversely, when there were defects in the lower nasal field, a corresponding and pronounced atrophy in the upper temporal area was found.

Some of the eyes showed a pronounced thinning of the arcuate bundles in addition to total atrophy of the horizontal sectors. This indicates damage to both crossing and non-crossing fibres. Two of these eyes lacked nasal field defects. This seems to indicate that a diffuse loss of axons must not

39



Severity of atrophy

Fig. 5. An idealized relationship (diagonal line) between severity of field defect and severity of atrophy in steady state patients. Patients with active lesions may have visual defects that are excessive in relation to the degree of atrophy (dots), due to a combination of reversible conduction failure (upper arrows) and irreversible loss of axons (lower arrows). The latter limits recovery.

necessarily affect visual function as tested in ordinary perimetry.

In the series of steady state patients all the eyes showed some degree of nerve fibre damage. This selected material does not allow any conclusions about the incidence of nerve fibre defects in chiasmal compression. However, it is worthy of note that only eight out of 22 eyes showed indisputable disc pallor.

A close relationship was found between the visual field scores and the atrophy scores in patients in a postoperative steady state (Fig. 5). It is important to point out, however, that the scoring systems apply primarily to fairly symmetrical chiasmal lesions. Because of the peculiar anatomy of the nerve fibre layer, a complete loss of fibres from the temporal hemi-retina will result in a lower atrophy score than a corresponding damage in the nasal hemi-retina. A uniform rise in atrophy and field scores will only occur when damage proceeds from crossing to non-crossing fibres.

In patients with active chiasmal compression, the functional deficit may

be due to a combination of reversible conduction failure and irreversible anatomical damage. In such cases, the functional defect should be excessive in relation to the degree of atrophy (Fig. 5).

Six preoperative patients with active chiasmal compression were studied in this regard (III). In five out of 12 <u>eyes</u> the field defect was proportionately too large according to the steady state scheme outlined above. A certain degree of visual recovery was expected following surgical decompression in these cases, provided that the degree of atrophy remained stable.

As predicted, the visual field defects regressed to a level corresponding to the degree of atrophy in these five eyes. In one eye the degree of atrophy increased after surgery, and therefore the field defect improved to a lesser degree than initially expected. In this case there was a history of very recent visual impairment before surgery. As demonstrated in I, the time delay between axonal damage and debut of atrophy is at least four weeks. Therefore, interruption of axons within a few weeks before surgery cannot be diagnosed until some weeks later.

In the remaining seven eyes the relationship between atrophy and visual field defect before surgery was comparable with findings in the post-operative steady state patients. Therefore, none or only marginal visual recovery was expected in these eyes. These predictions turned out to be correct.

In this study (III) three eyes showed a marked pallor of the optic disc. The visual function did not improve in any of these eyes after surgery. This agrees with previous reports on disc pallor as a sign of poor prognosis (Kayan & Earl, 1975). Also in eyes with a lesser degree of anatomical damage it is possible to predict the surgical outcome of visual function as showed by this study: 11 out of 12 predictions were correct. The grading system must be used with certain qualifications, however. Obviously, a great deal of caution is necessary when trying to predict recovery in cases where deterioration of function occurs within a few weeks prior to surgery. Furthermore, variation in observer assessment is unavoidable. Therefore, when small discrepancies between functional defect and atrophy are found, the prediction must be made cautiously. Nevertheless evaluation of nerve fibre atrophy allows a more accurate assessment of the degree of anatomical damage than has been possible previously.

#### GENERAL SUMMARY

Optic atrophy indicates irreversible wasting of optic nerve axons. Previously described objective signs of optic atrophy in patients with chiasmal compression have been largely limited to various degrees of optic disc pallor. Unfortunately disc pallor is a notoriously unreliable sign of optic atrophy.

Recently, changes in the retinal nerve fibre pattern have been described in various diseases affecting the anterior visual pathways. These changes in the nerve fibre layer have been correlated to visual field defects. All previous reports have concerned static abnormalities.

In the present study dynamic changes in the nerve fibre pattern were documented in a patient who had injured one optic nerve close to the optic chiasm. A total loss of nerve fibre striation, nerve fibre opacity and vascular obscuration occurred. The optic disc became pale with sharply defined disc borders. The nerve fibre layer began to disappear 30 days after the injury and was completely lost around day 60. Disc pallor was still later in appearance.

These signs of nerve fibre atrophy were used in a system for regional grading of retinal nerve fibre atrophy in patients with chiasmal compression. Different observers' assessments of atrophy according to this grading system were analysed. Fundus photographs showing atrophy were easily recognized by the observers. Most fundus photographs showing a normal nerve fibre layer were recognized as being normal. Although some overratings were made, it can be concluded that the appearance of the retinal nerve fibre layer was accessible to meaningful evaluation for most of the observers, and that these achieved a reasonably uniform assessment of atrophy.

The degree and distribution of nerve fibre atrophy were studied in 12 patients with different degrees of chiasmal damage. They had previously undergone transcranial surgery for chromophobe adenoma and were in steady state. All eyes showed some degree of nerve fibre damage. Only eight out of 22 examined eyes showed disc pallor. Partial atrophy of nerve fibres in the nasal and temporal peripapillary areas occurred in eyes with mild degrees of upper temporal field defects. An absolute temporal field defect was associated with total atrophy in the nasal and temporal peripapillary areas with corresponding sharp disc borders. In eyes with more advanced nerve fibre changes, including thinning of the arcuate bundles and sharply defined optic disc borders, only a part of the nasal field was left.

42

A close relationship between visual function and degree of anatomical damage was found in steady-state patients. These findings show that the state of the retinal nerve fibre layer can be used as an objective indicator of the occurrence and severity of anatomical, chiasmal damage.

However, the close relationship between the degree of atrophy and visual field defect does not apply in all patients with <u>untreated</u> lesions: visual impairment is often more pronounced than could be expected from the amount of axonal wasting. The prognostic implications of this discrepancy were studied in six patients with compression of the chiasm due to chromophobe adenoma. Eyes showing a field defect that was excessive in relation to the degree of atrophy improved their field defects post-operatively to a level corresponding to the degree of atrophy. The visual field defects remained unchanged in eyes with a close correspondence between atrophy and visual field defect already before surgery. Provided that atrophy does not increase after surgery, simultaneous evaluation of retinal nerve fibre atrophy and visual field defects allow an accurate preoperative prediction of improvement.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my gratitude to:

Professor Erik Linnér, my chief, for valuable support and for providing excellent working conditions at the Department of Ophthalmology, University of Göteborg.

Professor Björn Tengroth, my earlier chief, for arousing my interest in eye research and for valuable help during the early phases of this study.

Associate Professor Lars Frisén, who initiated this study, for good friendship and for invaluable advice and criticism.

All my friends and collegues at the Department of Ophthalmology for stimulating discussions and encouragement.

Britt-Marie Kristersson, Ingela Samuelsson and Anne-Kristine Sundquist for skilful preparation of all manuscripts including the final version for offset printing.

Peter Hansson, who made the drawings.

Inger Lindén, who revised the English text.

Finally, I would like to thank my wife Lise for her patience and constant support.

This study was supported by grants from the Faculty of Medicine, University of Göteborg.

- Adler F. H., Austin G. & Grant F. C. (1948) Localizing value of visual fields in patients with early chiasmal lesions. Arch. Ophthalmol. 40:579-600.
- Affolter A. (1917) Ophthalmoskopische Untersuchungen in rotfreiem Licht. v. Graefes Arch.f. Ophthalmol. 94:1-27.
- Anderson D.R. (1970) Ultrastructure of the optic nerve head. Arch. Ophthalmol. 83:63-73.
- Anderson D. R. (1973) Ascending and descending optic atrophy produced experimentally in squirrel monkeys. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 76: 693-711.
- Aulhorn E. (1972) Gesichtsfeldausfälle bei sellären und parasellären Prozessen. Ber. Dtsch. Ophthalmol. Ges. 72 Tag Hamburg. Verlag von J.F. Bergmann. München 1974.
- Bakay L. (1950) The results of 300 pituitary adenoma operations (prof. Herbert Olivecrona's series). J. Neurosurg. 7:240-255.
- Ballantyne A. J. (1937) Modern methods in ophthalmoscopy. Trans. Ophthalmol. Soc. U.K. 57:273-301.
- Ballantyne A. J. (1946) The nerve fibre pattern of the human retina. Trans. Ophthalmol. Soc. U.K. 66:179-191.
- Behr C. in Schieck-Brückner (1931) Kurzes Handbuch der Ophthalmologie. Band 6. von Julius Springer, Berlin 1931.
- Behrendt T. & Duane T. D. (1966) Investigation of fundus oculi with spectral reflectance photography. I. Depth and integrity of fundal structures. Arch. Ophthalmol. 75:375-379.
- Behrendt T. & Wilson L.A. (1965) Spectral reflectance photography of the retina. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 59:1079-1088.
- Bergland R. & Ray B.S. (1969) The arterial supply of the human optic chiasm. J. Neurosurg. 31:327-334.
- Berkowitz J. S. & Balter S. (1970) Colorimetric measurements of the optic disc. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 69.385-386.
- Bowman (1849) Lectures. Cited by Ballantyne (1946).
- Brainard R. W. & Ornstein G. N. (1965) Image quality enhancement. U.S. Air Force Aerospace Medical Research Laboratories report 65-28, April 1965.
- Braunstein E. (1925) Augenaffektionen bei Erkrankungen der Hypophyse. v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 115:399-455.
- Brooke R. N. L., Downer J. de C. & Powell T. P. S. (1965) Centrifugal fibres to the retina in the monkey and cat. Nature 207:1365-1367.

- Brouwer B. & Zeeman W. P. C. (1926) The projection of the retina in the primary optic neuron in monkeys. Brain 49:1-35.
- Cajal R. (1899) Cited by Rucker (1958).
- Chamlin M. & Davidoff L. M. (1950) The 1/2000 field in chiasmal interference. Arch. Ophthalmol. 44:53-70.
- Chamlin M., Davidoff L. M. & Feiring E. H. (1955) Ophthalmologic changes produced by pituitary tumours. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 40:353-368.
- Cohen A. (1961) Electron microscopic observations of the internal limiting membrane and optic fibre layer of the retina of the Rhesus monkey (M. mulatta). Am. J. Anat. 108:179-185.
- Copper A. C. (1955) Clinical contribution to the knowledge of the course of the nerve fibres in the retina. Ophthalmologica 130:81-83.
- Clarke H. A., Knighton R. S. & Bebin J. (1963) Treatment of pituitary tumours. Analysis of 100 cases. J. Mich. Med. Soc. 62:1183-1190.
- Craandijk A. & Aan de Kerk A. L. (1969) Retinal photography using panchromatic and orthochromatic films. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 53:568-573.
- Cushing H. & Walker C. B. (1915) Distortions of the visual fields in cases of brain tumour. Chiasmal lesions, with especial reference to bitemporal hemianopsia. Brain 37:341-400.
- Davies G. V. & Shock J. P. (1975) Septo-optic dysplasia associated with see-saw nystagmus. Arch. Ophthalmol. 93:137-139.
- Dawson B. H. (1958) The blood vessels of the human optic chiasm and their relation to those of hypophysis and hypothalamus. Brain 81:207-217.
- Dean G. & Usher C. H. (1896) Experimental research on the course of the optic fibres. Trans. Ophthalmol. Soc. U.K. 16:248-276.
- Dimmer F. (1891) Die ophthalmoskopischen Lichtreflexe der Netzhaut. F. Deuticke. Leipzig und Wien 1891.
- Dobson M. (1928) Examination of the fundus oculi by light of limited spectral range. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 11:431-433.
- Dogiel A.S. (1891) Über die nervösen Elemente inder Retina des Menschen. Arch. Mikr. Anat. 38:317-344.
- Dubois-Poulsen A. (1952) Le champ visuel. Rapport S.F.O. Masson et Cie. Paris 1952.
- Duke-Elder S. (1971) System of Ophthalmology. Vol. XII. Henry Kimpton. London 1971.
- Enoksson P. (1953) A study of the visual fields with white and coloured objects in cases of pituitary tumour with especial reference to early diagnosis. Acta Ophthalmol.(Kbh.) 31:505-515.

- Enoksson P. (1965) Perimetry in neuro-ophthalmological diagnosis. Acta Ophthalmol.(Kbh.) Suppl. 82.
- Enoksson P. & Friström B. (1975) Double point test with the Goldmann Perimeter. Acta Ophthalmol.(Kbh.) 53:834-838.
- Fine B.S. & Zimmerman L.E. (1962) Müller's cells and the "middle limiting membrane" of the human retina. Invest. Ophthalmol. 1:304-326.
- Fischer F. (1935) Klinische Studie zur Optikusatrophie bei den Hypophysentumoren. Z. Augenheilkd. 37:184-199.
- Fisher J. H. (1913) Discussion on disease of pituitary body. Proc. R. Soc. Med. 6:53-68.
- Fleischer B. (1914) Zur Pathologie und Therapie der Hypophysistumoren. Klin. Monatsbl. Augenheilkd. 52:625-653.
- Foos R. Y. & Roth A. M. (1972) Surface structure of the optic nerve head. 1. Epipapillary membranes. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 74:977-985.
- François J., Neetens A. & Colette J. M. (1958) Vascularization of the primary optic pathways. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 42:65-80.
- Frisch G. D., Shawaluk P. D. & Adams D. O. (1974) Remote nerve fibre bundle alterations in the retina as caused by argon laser photocoagulation. Nature. 248:433-435.
- Frisén L. (1973 a) Resolution at low contrast with a fundus camera. Comparison of various photographic films. Invest. Ophthalmol. 12:865-869.
- Frisén L. (1973 b) A versatile color confrontation test for the central visual field. A comparison with quantitative perimetry. Arch. Ophthalmol. 89:3-9.
- Frisén L. (1974) An ideal test object for the tangent screen. Acta Ophthalmol.(Kbh.) 52:373-377.
- Frisén L. & Holmegaard L. (1977) Spectrum of optic nerve hypoplasia. In press.
- Frisén L. & Hoyt W.F. (1973) Unsharp masking in fundus photography. Invest. Ophthalmol. 12:461-464.
- Frisén L. & Hoyt W.F. (1974) Insidious atrophy of retinal nerve fibres in multiple sclerosis. Funduscopic identification in patients with and without visual complaints. Arch. Ophthalmol. 92:91-97.
- Frisén L. & Schöldström G. (1977) Relationship between perimetric eccentricity and retinal locus in a human eye. Comparison with theoretical calculations. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 55: 63-68.
- Frisén L., Sjöstrand J., Norrsell K. & Lindgren S. (1976) Cyclic compression of the intracranial optic nerve: Patterns of visual failure and recovery. Case report. J. Neurol. Neurosurg.

Psychiatry 39:1109-1113.

- Gartner S. (1951) Ocular pathology in the chiasmal syndrome. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 34:593-597.
- Goldberg S. & Coulombre A. J. (1972) Topographical development of the ganglion cell fibre layer in the chick retina. A whole mount study. J.Comp. Neurol. 146:507-518.
- Goodside V. (1956) The anterior limiting membrane and the retinal light reflexes. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 41:288-292.
- Gutmann (1929) Cited by Fischer (1935).
- v. Güdden (1874) Ueber die Kreuzung der Nervenfasern im Chiasma Nervorum opticorum. v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 20: 249-268.
- Gärtner J. (1962) Elektronenmikroskopische Untersuchungen über die Feinstruktur der normalen und pathologisch veränderten vitreoretinalen Grenzschicht, v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 165:71-102.
- Halliday A. M., Halliday E., Kriss A., McDonald W. I. & Mushin J. (1976) The pattern-evoked potential in compression of the anterior visual pathways. Brain 99:357-374.
- Harms H. (1954) Quantitative Perimetrie bei Sella-nahen Tumoren. Ophthalmologica 127:255-261.
- Harrington R. W. (1958) Radiation damage to the chiasma and hypothalamus. Trans. Ophthalmol. Soc. U.K. 78:179-189.
- Harris J.R. & Levene M.B. (1976) Visual complications following irradiation for pituitary adenomas and craniopharyngiomas. Radiology 120:167-171.
- Hartmann E. & Guillaumat L. (1938) Aspect du fond d'œil dans les tumeurs intra-craniennes. Etude statistique. Ann. Ocul. (Paris) 175:717-737.
- Haschke W. (1963) Zum Problem zentrifugaler Nervenfasern zur Retina. J. Hirnforsch. 6:165-169.
- Heine L. (1918) Über ophthalmoskopie in weissem und farbigem Lichte. v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 97:271-274.
- Henderson W. R. (1939) The pituitary adenomata. A follow-up study of the surgical results in 338 cases (Dr. Harvey Cushing's series). Br. J. Surg. 26:811-911.
- Henkind P. (1967) The radial peripapillary capillaries of the retina. 1. Anatomy: Human and comparative. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 51: 115-123.
- von der Heydt R. (1919) Ophthalmoscopy with red-free light of Vogt. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 2:122-124.

- v. Hippel E. (1923) in Graefe A. & Saemisch T.: Handbuch der Gesamten Augenheilkunde. Zweite Auflage. Band VII B. Berlin 1923.
- Hirsch O. (1921) Ueber Augensymtome bei Hypophysentumoren und ähnlichen Krankheitsbildern. Z. Augenheilkd. 45:294-309.
- Hirsch O. (1930) Ueber Hypophysentumoren und deren Behandlung. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 85:609-640.
- Hirsch O. (1949) Die Bedeutung des Augenhintergrundes für die Diagnose eines Hypophysentumors. Monatsschr. Psychiatr. Neurol. 117: 236-240
- Hirsch O. (1965) Die bitemporale Hemianopsie. Wien. Klin. Wochenschr. 77:344-346.
- Hirsch O. & Hamlin H. (1954) Fate of visual fields and optic discs in pituitary tumours. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 37:880-885.
- Hogan M. J., Alvarado J. A. & Weddell J. E. (1971) Histology of the human eye. W. B. Saunders Company. Philadelphia-London--Toronto 1971.
- Hollenhorst R. W. & Younge B. E. (1976) Ocular manifestations of intrasellar and suprasellar tumours. Trans. New Orleans Acad. Ophthalmol. Symposium on neuro-ophthalmology. The C.V. Mosby Company. Saint Louis 1976.
- Holloway T.B. (1931) Certain pathologic conditions about the chiasm. Arch. Ophthalmol. 6:81-92.
- Honrubia F. M. (1976) Distribution des fibres du nerf optique dans l'aire centrale de la retine. Ann. Ocul. (Paris) 209:509-520.
- Hoyt W.F. (1962) Anatomic considerations of arcuate scotomas associated with lesions of the optic nerve and chiasm. A nauta axon degeneration study in the monkey. Bull. John Hopkins Hosp. 3:57-71.
- Hoyt W.F. (1975) Geniculate hemianopias: incongruous visual defects from partial involvement of the lateral geniculate nucleus. Proc. Aust. Assoc. Neurol. 12:7-16.
- Hoyt W.F. (1976) Ophthalmoscopy of the retinal nerve fiber layer in neuro-ophthalmologic diagnosis. Aust. J. Ophthalmol. 4:14-34.
- Hoyt W.F., Frisén L. & Newman N. M. (1973) Fundoscopy of nerve fiber layer defects in glaucoma. Invest. Ophthalmol. 12:814-829.
- Hoyt W.F. & Knight C.L. (1973) Comparison of congenital disc blurring and incipient papilledema in red-free light - a photographic study. Invest. Ophthalmol. 12:241-247.
- Hoyt W.F. & Kommerell G. (1973) Der Fundus Oculi bei homonymer Hemianopie. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 162:456-464.
- Hoyt W.F. & Luis O. (1963) The primate chiasm. Details of visual fiber organization studied by silver impregnation techniques. Arch. Ophthalmol. 70:69-85.

- Hoyt W.F. & Newman N. M. (1972) The earliest observable defect in glaucoma? Lancet 1:692-693.
- Hoyt W.F., Rios-Montenegro E.N., Behrens M.M. & Eckelhoff R.J. (1972 b) Homonymous hemioptic hypoplasia. Fundoscopic features in standard and red-free illumination in three patients with congenital hemiplegia. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 56:537-545.
- Hoyt W.F., Schlicke B. & Eckelhoff R.J. (1972 a) Fundoscopic appearance of a nerve-fibre-bundle defect. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 56: 577-583.
- Hoyt W.F. & Tudor R.C. (1963) The course of parapapillary temporal retinal axons through the anterior optic nerve. Arch. Ophthalmol. 69:503-507.
- Huber A. (1971) Eye symptoms in brain tumours. The C.V. Mosby Company. Saint Louis 1971.
- Hughes B. (1954) The visual fields. Blackwell scientific publications. Oxford 1954.
- Hughes B. (1958) Blood supply of the optic nerves and chiasma and its clinical significance. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 42:106-125.
- Ito H., Ozawa K., Suga S. & Mizuno K. (1969) Red-free light magnifying photography in neuritis and some retinal vascular lesions. Folia Ophthalmol. Jap. 20:282-287.
- Iwata K., Yaoeda H. & Sofue K. (1975 a) Changes of retinal nerve fiber layer in glaucoma. Report 1. Methodology of investigation in vivo. Acta Soc. Ophthalmol. Jap. 79:1062-1066.
- Iwata K., Yaoeda H. & Sofue K. (1975 b) Changes of retinal nerve fiber layer in glaucoma. Report 2. Clinical observation. Acta Soc. Ophthalmol. Jap. 79:1110-1118.
- Iyoda T. (1969) Nerve axons which contact with blood vessel walls in the nerve fiber layer of dog retina. Acta Soc. Ophthalmol. Jap. 73:843-849.
- Jerndal T. (1976) The epipapillary membrane and the glaucomatous disc. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 54:185-192.
- Johansson J-O. & Enoksson P. (1976) Retinal nervfiber degeneration vid altitudinella synfältsdefekter. Svenska Läkaresälls. handl. 85: 369.
- Josefsson (1903) Studier över akromegali och hypofysistumörer. Dissertation. Stockholm 1903.
- Kayan A. & Earl C. J. (1975) Compressive lesions of the optic nerves and chiasm. Pattern of recovery of vision following surgical treatment. Brain 98:13-28.
- Kearns T. P. & Rucker W. C. (1958) Arcuate defects in the visual fields due to chromophobe adenoma of the pituitary gland. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 45:505-507.

- Kestenbaum A. (1946) Clinical methods of neuro-ophthalmological examination. I. ed. New York 1946.
- Knapp P. (1940) Diagnostische und therapeutische Fragen bei Tumoren der Chiasmagegend. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 105:401-424.
- Kugelberg I. (1934) Der Augenhintergrund in infrarotem Licht. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 12:179-189.
- Kölliker A. (1854) Mikroskopische Anatomie. 2:670-685. (W. Engelmann, Leipzig).
- Kölliker A. (1885) Ueber markhaltige Nervenfasern der Netzhaut. Inaugural-dissertation. Zürcher & Furrer. Zürich 1885.
- Laing R.A. & Danisch L.A. (1975) An objective focusing method for fundus photography. Invest. Ophthalmol. 14:329-333.
- Lauber D. H. (1927) Die ophthalmoskopische Differentialdiagnose der infra- und supranukleären Hemianopsie, zugleich ein Beitrag zur Topographie der Faserverteilung in der Netzhaut. Ber. Dtsch. Ophthalmol. Ges. Heidelberg 1927.
- Lauber D. H. (1944) Das Gesichtsfeld. Bergmann, München & Springer--Verlag, Berlin und Wien 1944.
- Leber T. (1877) Cited by v. Hippel (1923).
- Liebreich O. (1869) Ueber den Verlauf der Nervfasern auf der Papille und in der Retina. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 7:456-462.
- Lorentzen S. E. (1963) Incidences of medullated nerve fibres in retina and of epipapillary membrane. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 41:279-284.
- Lundström M. (1974) Wasting of nerve fibres in the retina. Photographic documentation. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 52:872-880.
- Lundström M. & Eklundh J.O. (1977) Computer assessment of retinal nerve fibre atrophy. In press.
- Lyle T.K. & Clover P. (1961) Ocular symptoms and signs in pituitary tumours. Proc. R. Soc. Med. 54;611-619.
- Mackenzie (1835) Cited by Cushing & Walker 1915.
- Manor R.S. & Korczyn A.D. (1976) Retinal red-free light photographs in two congenital conditions: a case of optic hypoplasia and a case of congenital hemianopia. Ophthalmologica 173:119-127.
- de Martel T., Monbrun & Guillaume J. (1931) L'avenir ophtalmologique des opérés de tumeurs de la région hypophysaire. Arch. Ophtalmol. (Paris) 48:529-540.
- Matsuyama M. (1973) Peculiar patterns of nerve fibers in the retina. 1. Normal animal eye. J. Pediatr. Ophthalmol. 10:77-85.
- Mayerweg K. (1903) Ueber markhaltige Nervenfasern in der Retina. Arch. Augenheilkd. 46:122-134.

- Michaelis G. A. (1842) Ueber die Retina, besonders über die Macula lutea und das Foramen centrale. Verhandl. der Kaiserlichen Leopoldinisch -Carolinischen Akademie der Naturforscher. 19: 2-34.
- Michel J. (1874) Ueber die Ausstrahlungsweise der Opticusfasern in der menschlichen Retina. Beitrage zur Anatomie und Physiologie als Festgabe Carl Ludwig gewidmet. 54-63.
- Mizuno K., Majima A., Ozawa K. & Ito H. (1968) Fundus photography in red-free light (rhodopsin photography). Vision Res. 8:481-482.
- Mizuno K., Ozawa K. & Ito H. (1971) High magnification red-free light fundus photography. Mod. Probl. Ophthalmol. 9:50-54.
- Mooney A. J. (1964) On the colour of the optic disc and its relation to various field defects. Trans. Ophthalmol. Soc. U.K. 84:227--250.
- Noback C. R. & Mettler F. (1973) Centrifugal fibers to the retina in the Rhesus monkey. Brain Behav. Evol. 7:382-399.
- Nover A. (1962) Augensymtome bei Hypophysenadenomen. Dtsch. Med. Wochenschr. 27:1381-1384.
- Newton I. (1704) Opticks: or, a treatise of the reflexions, refractions, inflexions and colours of Light. Also two treatises of the species and magnitude of curvilinear figures. Smith & Walford. London 1704.
- O'Connell J.E.A. (1973) The anatomy of the optic chiasma and heteronymous hemianopia. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 36: 710-723.
- Ogden T.E. (1974) The nerve-fiber layer of the primate retina: An autoradiographic study. Invest. Ophthalmol. 13:95-100.
- Paul T.O. & Hoyt W.F. (1976) Funduscopic appearance of papilledema with optic tract atrophy. Arch. Ophthalmol. 94:467-468.
- Pavia J. L. (1931) La retinografia en colores cromoretinografia. Rev. Otoneuroophtalmol. 6:978-991.
- Polyak S. L. (1941) The retina. University of Chicago Press. Chicago 1941.
- Polyak S. L. (1957) The vertebrate visual system. Chicago 1957.
- Rucker C. W. (1958) The concept of a semidecussation of the optic nerves. Arch. Ophthalmol. 59:159-171.
- Rucker C. W. & Kernohan J. W. (1954) Notching of the optic chiasm by overlying arteries in pituitary tumours. Arch. Ophthalmol. 51: 161-170.
- Rønne H. (1914) Die anatomische Projection der Macula im Corpus geniculatum ext. Z. Gesamte Neurol. Psychiatr. 22:469-485.

- Schlezinger N.S. & Thompson R.A. (1967) Pituitary tumors with central scotomas simulating retrobulbar optic neuritis. Neurology 17: 782-788.
- Schnabel I. (1892) Das glaucomatöse Sehnervenleiden. Arch. Augenheilkd. 24:273-292.
- Schreiber L. (1933) Ueber die sogenannte atrophische Entfärbung der Sehnervenpapille und ihre Rückbildungsfähigkeit. v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 130:312-324.
- Schwalbe G. (1874) in Graefe-Saemisch: Handbuch der gesamten Augenheilkunde. I. Band.
- Schwartz B., Reinstein N. M. & Lieberman D. M. (1973) Pallor of the optic disc. Quantitative photographic evaluation. Arch. Ophthalmol. 89:278-285.
- de Schweinitz G.E. (1923) The Bowman lecture. Concerning certain ocular aspects of pituitary body disorders, mainly exclusive of the usual central and peripheral hemianopic field defects. Trans. Ophthalmol. Soc. U.K. 43:12-109.
- Seidel E. (1919) Experimentelle Untersuchung über die Lage der Versorgungsgebiete der Nervenfasern des Sehnervenstammes in der Netzhaut des Menschen. v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 100: 168-178.
- Shaffer R. N., Ridgway W. L., Brown R. & Kramer S. G. (1975) The use of diagrams to record changes in glaucomatous disks. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 80:460-464.
- Sharpe J.A. & Sanders M.D. (1975) Atrophy of myelinated nerve fibres in the retina in optic neuritis. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 59:229-232.
- Sjaaff M. & Zeeman W. P. C. (1924) Über den Fasernverlauf in der Netzhaut und im Sehnerven beim Kaninchen. v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 114:192-210.
- Smith J. L., Hoyt W. F. & Susac J. O. (1973) Ocular fundus in acute Leber optic neuropathy. Arch. Ophthalmol. 90:349-354.
- Spielmeyer W. (1906) Ueber das Verhalten der Neuroglia bei tabischer Optikusatrophie. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 44:97-104.
- Stulz K.F. & Zweig H. J. (1962) Roles of sharpness and graininess in photographic quality and definition. J. Opt. Soc. Am. 52: 45-50.
- Sugita K., Sato O., Hirota T., Tsugane R. & Kageyama N. (1975) Scotomatous defects in the central visual field in pituitary adenomas. Neurochirurgia 18:155-162.
- Terwelp A. (1905) Klinischer Beitrag zur Lehre von den markhaltigen Nervenfasern in der Netzhaut. Inaugural-Dissertation. v. Münchow'sche Hof- u. Univ. -Drucherei. Giessen 1905.
- Thiel R. (1933) Zur Klinik und Therapie der Hypophysengeschwülste. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 90:581-597.

- Timmerman G. J. M. E. N. (1966) The diagnosis of tumours in the Region of the optic chiasma. Ophthalmologica 152:530-536.
- Traquair H. M. (1949) An introduction to clinical perimetry. 6th. ed. London 1949.
- Türck L. (1852) Ueber Compression und Ursprung des Sehnerven Z. k. -k. Gesellsch. Aertz in Wien 8:299-304.
- Ueno H. (1976) Studies on the radial peripapillary capillaries (RPCs). (2) Scanning electron microscopic studies on the corrosion casts of the RPCs of the monkey retina. Acta Soc. Ophthalmol. Jap. 80:281-292.
- Uga S. (1974) Some structural features of the retinal mullerian cells in juxta-optic nerve region. Exp. Eye Res. 19:105-115.
- Van Buren J. M. (1963 a) Trans-synaptic retrograde degeneration in the visual system of primates. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 26:402-409.
- Van Buren J. M. (1963 b) The retinal ganglion cell layer. Thomas. Publisher. Springfield 1963.
- Vannas A., Raitta C. & Lemberg S. (1977) Photography of the nerve fiber layer in retinal disturbances. Acta Ophthalmol. (Kbh.) 55:79--87.
- Verriest G. (1975) Le champ visuel dans les syndromes chiasmatiques. Ann. Ocul. (Paris) 208:589-602.
- Villegas G. M. (1964) Ultrastructure of the human retina. J. Anat. 98: 501-513.
- Vogelsang K. (1933) Ueber temporale Optikusatrophie bei Erkrankungen der Chiasmagegend. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 90:494-498.
- Vogt A. (1913) Herstellung eines gelbblauen Lichtfiltrates, in welchem die Macula centralis in vivo in gelber Färbung erscheint, die Nervenfasern der Netzhaut und andere feine Einzelheiten derselben sichtbar werden, und der Grad der Gelbfärbung der Linse ophthalmoskopisch nachweisbar ist, v. Graefes Arch.f. Ophthalmol. 84:293-311.
- Vogt A. (1917) Die Nervfaserstreifung der menschlichen Netzhaut mit besondere Berticksichtigung die Differentialdiagnose gegentiber patologischestreifenförmigen Reflexen. Klin. Mbl.Augenheilkd. 58:399-411.
- Vogt A. (1921) Die Nervenfaserzeichnung der menschlichen Netzhaut im rotfreien Licht. Klin. Mbl. Augenheilkd. 66:718-730.
- Vogt A. (1925) in Graefe-Saemisch: Handbuch der gesamten Augenheilkunde. III. Band. Berlin 1925.
- Vrabec F. (1965 a) Spherical swelling of retinal axons in the aged. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 49:113-119.

- Vrabec F. (1965 b) Senile changes in the ganglion cells of the human retina. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 49:561-572.
- Vrabec F. (1966) The temporal raphe of the human retina. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 62:926-938.
- Wakui K., Fukuda M. & Iyoda T. (1968) Nerve fibers of blood vessels found in the nerve fiber layer in human retinas. Acta Soc. Ophthalmol. Jap. 72:461-465.
- Walker C. B. & Cushing H. (1918) Chiasmal lesions, with especial reference to homonymous hemianopsia with hypophyseal tumor. Arch. Ophthalmol. 47:119-145.
- Wallace W.C. (1836) The structure of the eye. New York 1836.
- Walsh F. & Hoyt W.F. (1969) Clinical neuro-ophthalmology. Baltimore 1969.
- Wilbrand H. & Saenger A. (1915) Die Neurologie des Auges. Band VI. Wiesbaden 1915.
- Wildberger H. G. H., van Lith G. H. M., Wijngaarde R. & Mak G. T. M. (1976) Visually evoked cortical potentials in the evaluation of homonymous and bitemporal visual field defects. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 60:273-278.
- Wilson P. & Falconer M. A. (1968) Patterns of visual failure with pituitary tumours. Clinical and radiological correlations. Br. J. Ophthalmol. 52:94-110.
- Wise G.N., Dollery C.T. & Henkind P. (1971) The retinal circulation. Harper & Row. New York 1971.
- Wolff E. (1961) Anatomy of the eye and orbit. W.B. Saunders Company Philadelphia-London 1961.
- Wolff E. & Penman G. G. (1950) The position occupied by the peripheral retinal fibres in the nerve-fibre layer and at the nerve head. Acta XVIII Int. Cong. Ophthalmol. London 1:625-634.
- Wollenberg (1889) Anomalien des Auges bei Geisteskrankheiten. Charité -- Annalen.
- Wolter J. R. (1955) The astroglia of the human retina. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 40:88-100.
- Wolter J. R. (1956a) Ein weiterer Beweis für die Existenz zentrifugaler Nervenfasern in der menschlichen Netzhaut. v. Graefes Arch. f. Ophthalmol. 158:235-240.
- Wolter J.R. (1956 b) Ueber besondere Astroglia an der Innenfläche der Retina. Klin. Mbl. Augen heilkd. 129:224-230.
- Wolter J. R. (1959) Glia of the human retina. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 48: 370-393.

Wolter J.R. (1968) Axonal enlargements in the nerve-fiber layer of the human retina. Am. J. Ophthalmol. 65:1-12.

Yule J.A.C. (1945) Unsharp masks. Photogr. Soc. Am. J. 11:123-132

På grund av upphovsrättsliga skäl kan vissa ingående delarbeten ej publiceras här. För en fullständig lista av ingående delarbeten, se avhandlingens början.

Due to copyright law limitations, certain papers may not be published here. For a complete list of papers, see the beginning of the dissertation.



GÖTEBORGS UNIVERSITET göteborgs universitetsbibliotek



